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CHAPTER I 

INTRODUCTION 

June 5, 1995 was the 14th anniversary of the Center for 

Disease Control and Prevention's announcement of the death 

of five seemingly healthy gay men in Los Angeles from 

pneumocytis carinii pneumonia, an ailment unheard of in 

humans with functional immune systems (Bettmann, 1995, 

p. 27) . 

Although researchers did not know it at the time, 
these five would be the first of thousands of AIDS 
cases tallied by the federal agency. As the AIDS 
epidemic enters its 15th year, much about it 
remains constant. (Bettmann, 1995, p. 27) 

Bettmann emphasizes, however: 

It is also clear that the epidemic itself is 
changing, forcing us to revise assumptions about 
research methodology, prevention strategies, and 
societal response. We now find that we cannot 
even be sure about the origin of AIDS or how long 
HIV has been with us. When fighting HIV, it 
seems, the questions mutate nearly as quickly as 
the virus itself. (1995, p. 27) 

In many ways, the same philosophy could apply to the varying 

approaches survivors initiate when forced to deal with AIDS 

survivor grief. 

Initially, a concern was whether the main focus of this 

thesis should concentrate on survivor's guilt; however, 

after much deliberation, this author made a conscious 

decision to explore AIDS survivor grief and the varying 

perspectives and attitudes associated with this complicated 



matter. Basically, the term grief seems more appropriate, 

since it includes varying degrees of feelings and emotions 

relating not only to guilt, but also to issues connected in 

various ways. These issues include fear, panic, anger, 

depression, sadness, frustration, general health (both 

mental and physical), anxiety, trauma, obsessive-compulsive 

behaviors, and other varying addictive behaviors (i.e., 

alcohol abuse, substance abuse, and sex addiction). On a 

more positive note, grief may also be associated with strong 

feelings and emotions relating to concern, compassion, 

dedication, and sheer persistence. These more positive 

attributes of grief have, in my opinion, helped the gay 

community in the United States to deal more effectively with 

the entire AIDS crisis and all the various grieving 

processes in conjunction with this nightmare. 

Historically, the process of grieving has played a 

major role in American culture (as well as sub-cultures). 

Some experts claim that the worst depression that survivors 

experience usually comes six months after the death of a 

loved one. Other experts believe that grieving is a life

long process and a pain that never goes away entirely 

(Fitzgerald, 1994, pp. 31-33). 

Personal reflection on these past 14-plus years full of 

disease, death, anxiety, depression, and panic is not an 

easy task. The first thought that comes to mind is one of 



severe grief--specifically AIDS survivor grief. In many 

ways, these grief-ridden years of the AIDS crisis seem like 

something out of a science fiction novel that is not "real 

life." Hopefully, the search for a cure will eventually 

lead to an AIDS-free world. As the author of this thesis on 

AIDS survivor grief, I so desperately want to look forward 

to a time once again where being gay will mean something 

happy and healthy versus something sick, dying, and 

grieving. On a more optimistic note, this paper should 

challenge each reader to remind himself or herself of ail 

the compassion and dedication that has been demonstrated 

throughout the worldwide gay community with regard to 

confronting and coping with this international epidemic. I 

must believe in my heart that the international gay 

community has been somehow strengthened by this intense 

catastrophe and that, someday, we will be enhanced as a 

global community through our dealings with the AIDS disease, 

the dying process, and the continual varying perspectives of 

AIDS survivor grief. The gay community worldwide has 

already accomplished a significant amount of what were 

thought to be impossible and unimaginable feats. Least of 

these accomplishments revolve around the ability to cope 

with such an immense amount of disease, death, and perpetual 

grief. 



Finally, I would like to challenge each reader, as well 

as the international gay community, to remember those 

important words of wisdom, "silence equals death." Not 

everyone can become a famous physician or medical 

researcher. It is, however, within our power as an 

international community not to remain silent throughout the 

AIDS crisis and never to lose sight of the fact that even 

our mere words can make a contribution and/or difference to 

how the international AIDS epidemic plays out in the future 

years. It is this author's belief that pride will make a 

difference concerning the manner in which we respond to this 

high level of international AIDS survivor grief. Pride may 

be the only asset we have as an international community to 

combat this enormous task of confronting disease, death, and 

grief on a daily basis. One must not be afraid to show 

one's pride! After all, it could enhance the manner in 

which one deals with this never-ending battle of AIDS 

survivor grief. 

The Concept of a Sexual Culture and 
Identity—Can It Survive AIDS? 

Over the last decade, much attention has been focused 

on this important question: 

Do the subculture and life-style of urban gay life 
in America (though homosexuality is everywhere, 
gayness has been and remains mostly an urban 
phenomenon) constitute an actual culture 
comparable to other ethnic and racial cultures--



black, Jewish, Latin, Asian--that make up the 
heterogeneity of modern American life? (Browning, 
1994, p. 1) 

Furthermore, Frank Browning, author of The Culture of 

Desire, explores this question with additional inquiries 

such as: 

If gay men in the late twentieth century have 
established their own culture, can it survive 
AIDS? Even if a sufficient number of gay men do 
survive the epidemic, is there any evidence that 
their values and behavioral styles will be 
transmitted to younger generations of gay people? 
If ethnic cultures classically arrange for their 

own preservation through the rites of passage from 
infancy into adulthood—baptisms, bar mitzvahs, 
confirmations, weddings, and other communal 
dances, all of them public and collective--what 
experience of common bonding do homosexual men 
have? (1994, p. 2) 

In terms of AIDS and the destruction or reinvention of 

gay/bisexual culture or any sexual culture for that matter, 

let us ponder this statement by Browning: 

For just at the very moment when gay men feared 
that AIDS would dispatch the movement into the 
same oblivion that had swallowed up the Beats, 
hippies, and other social rebels, there appeared a 
new generation of intense, often angry, young 
homosexuals who were determined to salvage the 
movement and press it forward into new and as yet 
unimagined territories. And that, at a minimum— 
the passage of ritual, belief, and behavior from 
one generation to the next--is the basic material 
of cultural regeneration. (1994, p. 7) 

AIDS Survivor Grief: Our Most Common 
Bond as an International Gay Community? 

When examining sexual cultures (subcultures) and 

identities, it seems to make a lot of sense to me that as an 



international gay community that we are bonded, whether we 

want to be or not, by grief and specifically AIDS survivor 

grief. After all, international memorials and fundraising 

events to help find a cure for the deadly disease AIDS seems 

to be a type of "bondage" in the first degree. Obviously, 

this bond of sharing grief (AIDS survivor grief) will be one 

of a varying nature, since different people and different 

countries/cultures grieve in many different ways. Somehow, 

if the international gay community could capitalize on this 

shared bond of grief, no matter how unfortunate the entire 

situation tends to be, then perhaps we could arrive at some 

commonalities in the area of finding solutions regarding how 

to discover a cure for AIDS. Equally, it seems that this 

common bond of shared international AIDS survivor grief 

could enhance the manner in which the entire world manages 

this complex topic revolving around grief, disease, and 

death. Perhaps as a global gay community, we can 

learn/share our varying perspectives and attitudes on the 

matter of AIDS survivor grief on a global scale. 

Complex Task of Defining Grief 

The author of The Mourning Handbook, Helen Fitzgerald, 

defines grief in the following manner: 

If you are grieving, you are familiar with the 
feeling, but what is grief exactly? Webster's New 
World Dictionary gives as its primary definition 
'intense emotional suffering caused by loss. 



disaster, misfortune, etc.; acute sorrow; deep 
sadness.' 

Grief is the emotion experienced by Darlene, a 
young client of mine who had flown home for a 
surprise visit on her mother's birthday, only to 
learn at the airport that her mother had died a 
few hours earlier. Darlene's sudden feelings of 
disbelief, panic, and anger are part of what we 
call grief, and it is what you may be experiencing 
right now. (1994, p. 30) 

In addition to defining grief, it is also relevant to 

examine the definition of mourning. As Fitzgerald points 

out. 

Mourning, on the other hand, is defined by the 
same dictionary as 'the actions or feelings of 
someone who mourns; specifically, the expression 
of grief at someone's death.' The key words here 
are actions and expression. Fitzgerald emphasizes 
'When you are expressing your grief, you are 
mourning.' (1994, p. 30) 

AIDS Survivor Grief: A Complex Matter 

Fitzgerald (1994) comments on complicated grief as 

follows: 

It may not be an accident that takes the lives of 
several family members or friends; it may be 
sickness or disease. Over time different diseases 
have taken their toll: bubonic plague in 
fourteenth-century Europe, the influenza epidemic 
of 1918, the polio epidemic of the 1950's, and 
many more. Cancer, while not contagious, is so 
widespread today that it often strikes more than 
one member of a family. And now we have Acquired 
Immune Deficiency Syndrome (AIDS) . You may be 
someone who has lost more than one friend to this 
dread disease, and you may be dealing with your 
own diagnosis, or the possibility of a future 
diagnosis. This can be a heavy load for you to 
carry. (1994, p. 175) 



In The Mourning Handbook, Fitzgerald elaborates: 

Unlike accidental deaths, these deaths come one at 
a time, sometimes without an end in sight, making 
you wonder who will be next. This epidemic is not 
over. Authorities tell us that the disease will 
continue its course, not just in the gay 
population or among intravenous drug users, but in 
the population at large. There are a number of 
factors that complicate one's grief when dealing 
with AIDS. For example, you may feel guilty when 
you visit a friend because you are secretly 
thankful it is not you lying there. You may feel 
guilty that you are well and healthy and not 
spending all your time mourning for your friend. 
You may find it difficult to visit a friend who is 
ill because it may be too threatening, a reminder 
of what could possibly happen to you. If you have 
had friends or relatives die of AIDS and face the 
prospect of more such losses, it is important that 
you look for ways to tell your stricken friends or 
loved ones how you feel about them, that you say 
good-bye, and that you put some closure on these 
relationships before they die. (1994, pp. 175-
176) 
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CHAPTER II 

PERSONAL PERSPECTIVES ON 

MULTICULTURAL AIDS SURVIVOR GRIEF 

International Personal Perspectives 

From a strictly personal perspective, the past decade 

has been filled with an enormous amount of both grief and 

mourning. During my personal travels and adventures, I have 

encountered an overwhelming exposure to the troubled world 

of gays and AIDS. In 1985, I completed a thesis on the 

topic of the media coverage of AIDS, a timely topic, 

considering that a major Hollywood celebrity. Rock Hudson, 

had just died from complications of the disease Acquired 

Immune Deficiency Syndrome. 

Prior to 1985, I had lived in Southern California at 

different times and could not help but notice the intense 

stress generated in the Los Angeles gay community by the 

deadly disease AIDS. Literally, it felt as if there were 

constant panic and anxiety in the smoggy air of L.A. during 

those early years of the AIDS epidemic. Gay men were coming 

down with Kaposi's sarcoma, Pneumocystis pneumonia, 

dementia, meningitis, lymphoma, and all sorts of rare, 

exotic ailments. In my opinion, gay America was in total 

shock and utter disbelief at the dramatic consequences by 

which the disease AIDS reeked havoc and chaos in the major 

urban gay ghettos. Southern California was turning into a 



risky place for a gay man to live and breath! California 

seemed to be transforming from the paradise state to the 

AIDS state. Strangely enough, it was as much a matter of 

community-shared mental anguish (i.e., grief), as it was a 

matter of impending life-threatening physical disease. Even 

Elizabeth Taylor had jumped on the bandwagon to raise money 

hopefully one day to find a cure for this infectious, grief-

ridden disease referred to as AIDS. 

After completing a Master's degree in Mass 

Communications during December 1985, I headed for my first 

job assignment overseas in the Far East. The spring of 1986 

found me teaching English as a second language for major 

Japanese companies in Tokyo, Japan. At this point in the 

AIDS crisis, Japan appeared to want to think of AIDS as a 

disease that only non-Japanese people contracted. There were 

few gay bars in Tokyo at that time which even allowed 

foreigners to enter simply because the fear of AIDS was so 

great and so greatly misunderstood. As a gay foreigner in 

Japan during 1986, I remember feeling dirty and seedy living 

and working on Japanese soil. This was my first welcoming 

to the international world of AIDS, grief, and blatant 

prejudice. Do not misunderstand, there were exceptions to 

the rule, but they were rare. 

Wondering whether I was cut out for the workaholic 

culture of gay Japan, I decided to switch gears 180 degrees 
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and boarded a jet plane for Bangkok, Thailand. My best 

friend in graduate school was from Thailand, and she had 

informed me that I was welcome at any time. So, with 

Japanese yen in hand, I boarded Thai Airlines and by late 

fall had settled down in Bangkok (in Thai, it translates to 

the City of Angels). After learning how to hail a tuk-tuk 

(cheap Thai taxi similar to a fast moving three-wheel golf 

cart), I found gainful employment at Chulalongkorn 

University with the help and good fortune of my Thai friend. 

At last, I was imagining that I was the King of Siam and 

there were all sorts of experiences to take in, both gay and 

otherwise. Even the monks at the temples seemed to manage 

to "cruise" and get by with it. I will never forget the 

monk at The Temple of Dawn who invited me to stay the night 

in his modest outdoor dwelling, which was complete with 

chanting beads, incense, and a real live "outhouse." Wow, 

an openly gay Buddhist monk in the age of AIDS at the Temple 

of Dawn nonetheless. Obviously, things in Thailand were 

much more liberal and relaxed when it came to the topic of 

sexuality or just plain ole sex! 

After I experienced the temples, my Thai friend 

escorted me on a privileged tour (complete with a real Thai 

guide) through the gay red light districts of Bangkok. As 

many tourists are warned, Bangkok has the capacity to make 

the "hard man humble," as well as the "humble man hard." 
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Well, I must confess that the city of Bang-Cock did live up 

to its reputation and even more. All of the sudden, I was 

not feeling like the dirty, potentially-diseased foreigner 

which I had felt like in Tokyo. Quite the contrary, I 

seemed to be in demand. The red-light districts of Bangkok 

wanted my American greenback (dollars) and the red-light 

district workers came across as willing to do literally 

anything sexually (gay, bi, or straight) to get American 

money. But what about AIDS? What about risky behavior? 

What about those gay bars in Japan at which I was not even 

welcome to drink a glass of beer or a cup of sake? Indeed, 

Thailand was a new and refreshing outlook on the AIDS 

epidemic. 

Fear eventually set in, and my practical mindset kept 

reminding me of the safe sex education which I had received 

in the United States before embarking for Asia. Perhaps it 

was the heat, humidity, and tropical beaches of Thailand 

that made the people seem carefree and unconcerned about 

contracting this deadly disease, AIDS. After all, Patpong, 

the main red-light district had been doing a brisk sex trade 

business for years, and all of my life I had heard that 

prostitution was the oldest profession in the entire world. 

Again, I could not get the matter of "safe sex" or "safer 

sex" out of my mind. I could not help but think to myself— 

are these red-light workers willing to die of AIDS just for 
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a few American dollars? The more I roamed the city, the 

more leery I became of hawkers offering sexual favors for a 

few baht (Thai currency). I visited the gay and straight 

brothels, took in the infamous banana, ping-pong, and live-

fucking shows, and by the late spring of 1987, I was 

thoroughly confused about the concerns of contracting AIDS 

in this red-light "Disneyland." 

The Thai people have a famous expression which goes: 

Mai Pen Rai, which means take it easy . . . never mind . . . 

it doesn't matter. That seemed to be the creed by which 

many Thai sex trade workers survived. Literally, at dusk, 

you could see the prostitutes praying to Buddha—praying 

that they would get enough "tricks" that night to have 

enough money to send home to their hungry families in the 

rural villages of poverty-stricken, third-world Thailand. 

Sad, but true, this type of occurrence went on religiously 

in the red-light districts of Bangkok. It did not seem to 

matter one bit whether the potential client was gay, bi, or 

totally hetero. All that mattered was the bottom line—the 

money. All of a sudden, I felt fear for my own health. How 

could I live in a city that did not even seem to care 

whether you passed on or received the AIDS virus. Something 

was out of sync, bizarre, strange, not right at all. In 

retrospect, I think it was simply a matter of lack of 

education on the Thai end and an abundance of horniness and 
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insatiable libidos on behalf of the visiting foreigners. As 

with the previous Southern California adventures, something 

even more global in nature seemed out of whack. Was the 

whole world going to die of AIDS? By the summer of 1987, I 

had put my chopsticks into storage and returned to the 

United States, still nervous and concerned about what I had 

witnessed in Bangkok's gay community and what might still be 

to come in relation to the ongoing AIDS crisis in the United 

States. After visiting my family in Texas for a short time, 

I boarded another jet plane for San Francisco. This time I 

was going for the gusto, the real thing, the place where gay 

men leave not only their hearts but also their cocks. 

Previous experience told me that Northern California would 

be much more my style, less glitzy and more natural than 

previously visited Southern California (the home of tinsel 

town). Ironically, the summer of 1987, when I arrived in 

San Francisco) was the official 20 year anniversary 

celebration of the infamous "Summer of Love," which San 

Francisco is so famous for worldwide. 

With timing on my side (or was it?), I settled into the 

city and took an immediate liking to the Castro District and 

the South of Market Area (SOMA) . Every hill I seemed to 

climb led to a wondrous view of the Pacific and the vistas 

that summer were filled with two decades of fog-covered 

celebration honoring the original "Summer of Love." I saw 
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Deadheads (Grateful Dead fans) party in the parks, and both 

young and old hippies attempted to recreate that special 

feeling from that remarkable era of "make love . . . not 

war." The only problem getting in the way of recreating the 

summer of free love and rock-n-roll was the doom and gloom 

of the new breed of fog that was casting a plague over the 

city by the Bay. That new fog was of course the HIV virus 

and thousands of infected homosexuals desperate for a cure. 

Yes, indeed, San Francisco was in a state of emergency. 

AIDS was here in a big way. 

The entire gay community seemed to be shell-shocked 

during that summer of 1987. Everyone kept telling me how 

different San Francisco was compared to what they referred 

to as "the good ole days." By this, they meant that AIDS 

had transformed the free love-open sex mentality of San 

Francisco into a state of paranoia. Gay men were exiting 

the city in droves, either due to personal illness, fear of 

potential infection, or general unexplained panic. No, 1987 

was not going to be another "Summer of Love"; instead, it 

was the summer of fear—fear of catching the gay plague, 

fear of winding up with purple lesions on your nose, the 

mark of gay leprosy. These were troubled times in a 

troubled city and as a newcomer arriving from the red-light 

districts of Bangkok, I felt more confused about this entire 

AIDS thing than I was even willing to let on. After all, I 
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had finally arrived in the gay Mecca and this was supposed 

to be my "home away from home." After many deep breaths, I 

told myself to try to learn as much as possible about this 

AIDS virus and educate myself to the point of learning what 

I could and could not do in regards to sex and exchange of 

bodily fluids. Yes, the buzz word that summer was 

definitely connected to bodily fluids. Beware of the 

fluids! Every hill I climbed seemed to shed new light on 

the potential hazards associated with the improper exchange 

of bodily fluids. By no means did I ever intend to major in 

science or medicine, but that summer I started to take as 

many mental notes as humanly possible concerning this bodily 

fluid exchange issue. Yes, it was the hot issue of that 

cold summer in the city. All of a sudden, the romance of 

the fog faded to feelings of fear and possible risk of 

infection. What a dirty word that is and how often I heard 

it recited that summer we were supposed to be celebrating 

two decades of free love and free sex. Instead, this 

insanity of a disease labeled AIDS seemed to permeate the 

fog and infect the free spirit of such a lovely, civilized 

city. In hindsight, I realize that I was deathly afraid of 

contracting AIDS that summer of 1987. 

Unfortunately, it was during this two decades worth of 

free love celebration that I learned the bad news: My first 

lover from undergraduate school was infected with HIV and 
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had AIDS. I learned that he was across the Bay in Berkeley 

and undergoing AIDS treatments at a clinic there. One 

specific infection he was being treated for at the time was 

spinal meningitis. I really did feel afraid. Here I was in 

so-called gay paradise, and I find out my first "real" lover 

is dying of AIDS. Is this supposed to be the summer of love 

or the summer of death? I felt so confused then, and I must 

admit I feel even more confused now. I wanted an 

explanation. I wanted someone to tell me this was all a 

mistake, a bad dream, that the doom and gloom of the AIDS 

fog over San Francisco/Berkeley would lift soon and things 

would return to normal. After hearing of my first lover's 

diagnosis, I made a date to visit him and meet for coffee in 

Berkeley. As soon as I laid eyes on him, I realized that he 

was dying. He looked so thin, so pale, and so infected. 

Damn, the AIDS crisis had really hit me personally. This 

was a lover from Texas, a boy from the heartland of America, 

a guy with visions, dreams, and loads of passion. Why him? 

Why AIDS? Why now? After all, we were all supposed to be 

celebrating two glorious decades of the "Summer of Love." 

Suddenly, the fog set in, and after our visit, I headed back 

to the City via Bay Area Rapid Transit (BART), travelling 

under the Bay at a rapid pace, speeding like an infectious 

disease with no end in sight, no boundaries/no borders. 

Now, I was sure anyone was fair game for infection. Yes, 
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AIDS had touched me personally, and I would never be the 

same! 

18 



CHAPTER III 

A QUILT FOR AIDS VICTIMS AND SURVIVORS 

A National Quilt to Provide Warmth 
on the End of a Cold Summer of Love 

The Creation of the NAMES Project. According to Cindy 

Ruskin, author of The Quilt: Stories From the NAMES 

Project, 

The NAMES Project is a national effort to create a 
hand-sewn tribute to the tens of thousands of Americans 
stricken down by AIDS. The idea for the Project 
originated the night of November 27, 1985, when San 
Francisco activist Cleve Jones joined several thousand 
others in the annual candlelight march commemorating 
the murders of Mayor George Moscone and Harvey Milk, 
San Francisco's first openly gay supervisor. As the 
mourners passed with placards bearing the names of 
people who had died of AIDS. 'It was such a startling 
image,' remembers Cleve. 'The wind and the rain tore 
some of the cardboard names loose, but people stood 
there for hours reading the names. I knew then that we 
needed a monument, a memorial.' (1988, p. 9) 

In addition to the readings serving as a National Aids 

Memorial, Ruskin disclosed. 

That image of cardboard placards eventually gave way to 
the vision of a unifying quilt in memory of those who 
had died of AIDS. 'Let's take all of our individual 
experiences,' Cleve thought, 'and stitch them together 
to make something that has strength and beauty' (1988, 
p. 9) . 

Just before that coldest celebration of two decades of 

the "Summer of Love," Ruskin explains: 

The Quilt idea took off a year later, in the 
spring of 1987, when Cleve teamed up with Mike 
Smith, 27 a recent graduate of Stanford Business 
School. Together they organized local sewing 
bees—small groups of friends gathered in San 
Francisco apartments—and on June 28, the still-
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fledgling NAMES Project displayed its first 40 
panels at San Francisco's Lesbian and Gay Freedom 
Day Parade, hanging them from the mayor's balcony 
at City Hall. Cleve Jones and Mike Smith then 
told AIDS resource organizations across the 
country that The NAMES Project was under way, and 
they began planning for a giant quilt for display 
in Washington, D.C., during October's National 
March for Lesbian and Gay Rights. (1988, p. 9) 

Ruskin notes the following comforting thought: 

From our earliest days, the quilt and the quilting 
bee have been part of American life. For the 
individual, stitching a quilt is an act of love, 
creativity, and continuity. For the community, 
the quilting bee is an expression of solidarity 
and hope, endurance and joy. (1988, front flap 
cover) 

Finally, Cindy Ruskin adds the impressive fact that this 

creation "has become the largest on-going community arts 

project in America: The Quilt," while at the same time she 

highlights "Each one celebrates the life of someone who has 

died of AIDS and the love and hope of those who have made 

panels in remembrance" (1988, front flap cover). 

The book entitled The Quilt: Stories From The NAMES 

Project closes with a photographic display of the special 

panel designed to serve as a memorial "To The Unacknowledged 

AIDS Victim" (Ruskin, 1988, p. 160). Appropriately, this 

panel illustrates a multicultural mix of human figures— 

obviously of various ethnic backgrounds, thus showing the 

international significance of the Quilt worldwide. These 

human figures are joined together by a rainbow of various 

colored ribbons. Obviously, the global impact of this last 
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panel featured in Ruskin's popular book points to the fact 

that AIDS is an international problem, not simply a domestic 

issue. The stories behind the actual quilted panels delve 

into deep grieving issues, as well as personalized 

(customized) dedications/memorials. It seems apparent that 

many of the quilters sought a sense of closure and release 

as they assembled the decorative, colorful panels one by 

one. 

Cleve Jones, executive director of The NAMES Project, 

remarked: 

It's one of the strange but wonderful things that 
happens in a disaster like a plague or a war. All 
at once a whole nation faces a challenge—^the 
challenge to be there for one another and to help 
each other through. There's nothing good about 
this plague, but there's a lot of good in the way 
people respond to it. What we're trying to do in 
the Project is to touch people's hearts with 
something that is so pure and so clear in its 
message: this is a matter of life and death. We 
will turn America around. We are changing the 
attitude of the American people by bringing them 
something beautiful. There is nothing beautiful 
about AIDS. It is a hideous disease. It does 
hideous things to people's bodies and minds. With 
The Quilt, we're able to touch people in a new way 
and open their hearts so that they no longer turn 
away from it, but rather understand the value of 
all of these lost lives. (Ruskin, 1988, p. 18) 

The Quilt Memorializes U.S. Arts Scene 

Actors, writers, singers, dancers, and painters were 

all hit hard by AIDS and its disastrous toll on the national 

arts. Ruskin commented on some of the various artists 
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represented in The Quilt. She informed the public, 

announcing. 

The national arts scene has been devastated by AIDS. 
Among hundreds of arts represented in the Quilt are 
modern-jazz choreographer Ed Mock, filmmaker Arthur J. 
Bressan Jr., director-choreographer Michael Bennett, 
avant-garde musician Klaus Nomi, film star Rock Hudson, 
pianist-entertainer Liberace, actor-pianist Stephen 
Stucker, New York City Opera singer and director David 
Hicks, Bay Area opera director Arthur Conrad, 
performance artist Lari Shox, and guitarist-songwriter 
Ricky Wilson of the Georgia-based rock group, the B-
52's. Playwright-actor Harvey Fierstein created panels 
in memory of actors Court Miller and Christopher 
Stryker who performed with him in his award-winning 
Torch Song Trilogy. Harvey buried Christopher's ashes 
in the exact same spot in his garden where he painted 
these cloth memorials. (1988, p. 101). 

Hollywood Actress Elizabeth 
Taylor Supports The Quilt 

AIDS has come upon us with cruel abandon. It has 
forced us to confront and deal with the frailty of 
our being and the reality of death. It has forced 
us into a realization that we must cherish every 
moment of the glorious experience of this thing we 
call life. We are learning to value our own lives 
and the lives of our loved ones as if any moment 
may be the last. 

Many of us have lost loved ones to AIDS. We 
grieve. We suffer the seemingly endless pain. We 
bear the emptiness that yearns to be filled. We 
strive to find meaning in the fact that someone so 
dear has left us. We search for lessons to learn. 
We remember the joy, passion and sensitive 
interconnections which filled our relationships. 

We fight in the face of obstacles that seem 
insurmountable. We endure because we must. We 
comfort those in need because we care. We renew 
our efforts daily, in the face of this nightmare 
that is real. 
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We rise and fall, and rise again to meet the 
challenge of AIDS. As Americans, we have always 
risen to meet the most difficult of challenges. 
And in the historic tradition of compassion and 
caring, hard work and commitment, and 
perseverance, we will continue to rise to meet the 
challenge. (Ruskin, 1988, p. 7) 

Elizabeth Taylor has been praised by the gay community, 

as well as the medical community, for her efforts in helping 

raise money to find a cure for AIDS. Taylor has engaged in 

AIDS foundations and fundraisers to help bring in money for 

victims of AIDS—especially those victims who had their 

careers shortened due to a fatal AIDS diagnosis. In 

reference to the Quilt, Taylor comments: 

The Quilt gives us our most direct feelings back; our 
feelings of belonging, our sense of the precariousness 
of life, why it is worth clinging to, how it can be 
lived, how tragically it can be lost, how beautifully, 
after all, it can be relinquished, and how vibrantly it 
can be remembered. (Ruskin, 1988, p- 7) 

Taylor further comments on her personal reaction to the 

Quilt: "The Quilt is a masterpiece created out of love by 

The NAMES Project. It is a rare and intense experience of 

what it means to be human" (Ruskin, 1988, p. 7). 

Varying Criticism to The Quilt 

In Rob Baker's book entitled The Art of AIDS: From 

Stigma to Conscience, the Quilt was criticized in a negative 

manner as follows: 

Like a few others, gay theorist Richard Mohr has 
criticized the Quilt for omitting certain details 
(specifically the more sexual details) of the lives of 
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those remembered—that those memorializing friends and 
family they have lost, in other words, paint their own 
distorted pictures of the deceased instead of letting 
the deceased represent themselves: 'The proper focus 
of moral concern in mourning is he who is mourned, not 
he who does the mourning.' Surely, however, mourning--
and certainly the mourning associated with the Quilt— 
almost has to be at least partly about the survivors 
and caregivers, who make the panels, who view the 
panels, who live the other half of the stories being 
told and cannot be arbitrarily denied their part in 
those stories, or in the grieving that must be a kind 
of final chapter in those stories. (1994, p. 134) 

Baker continues to comment on varying criticism and 

perspectives concerning the Quilt by including Susan Grant 

Rosen of Union Theological Seminary and her personal 

perspectives, quoting her as saying "The NAMES Project Quilt 

is not only a memorial. If this were its sole aim, the job 

could have been commissioned, and a work of consistent 

artistic quality produced. But the Quilt exists to honor 

the survivors along with the dead" (1994, p. 134). 

Judy Elsley's writings on the Quilt are included by 

Baker in his book The Art of AIDS: 

In part the panels provide a way for survivors to make 
a difference. Because caretakers feel particularly 
helpless in terms of healing those afflicted with the 
disease, the quilt is something concrete and lasting 
over which they do have control. (Baker, 1994, p. 134) 

Confrontations & Critical Agendas regarding AIDS and 

the Arts is recognized by Baker in a quote from Douglas 

Crimp, AIDS: Cultural Analysis/Cultural Activism in this 

manner: 

. . . [A]rt does have the power to save lives, and 
it is this power that must be recognized. 
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fostered, and supported in every way possible. 
But if we are to do this, we will have to abandon 
the idealist conception of art. We don't need a 
cultural renaissance; we need cultural practices 
actively participating in the struggle against 
AIDS. We don't need to transcend the epidemic; we 
need to end it. (Baker, 1994, p. 137) 

Parents' Perspectives on The Quilt--
Regarding Their Loss of a Loved One To AIDS 

A Quilt-Panel-Making Mother Loses Two Sons to AIDS. 

During the summer of 1984 Sydney Soons, a hotel manager in 

Key West, Florida, phoned his 65-year-old mother, Judy. He 

wanted to come home for a visit. He warned his mother that 

he looked awful, yet she was still shocked when he arrived. 

She rushed him to a doctor, who predicted that he would be 

dead within a year. Sydney died in a hospital in Princeton, 

New Jersey, three months later. 

The following summer, Jim, Judy's eldest son, came from 

Los Angeles to stay at the Soons' vacation home in Vermont. 

Despite the hot days, Jim wore long sleeves, trying to hide 

his lesions from his mother. Eventually Jim told her that 

he, too, had AIDS. They hugged, and Judy remembers him 

saying, "Mom, I feel so good that you know, and that I don't 

have to hide anything from you." 

"We were sure that Jimmy would be the one to beat this 

awful thing," Judy says wistfully. "Everything was an 

adventure and he had a great zest for life." 
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When he died in June 1986, Judy wrote to everyone on 

his Christmas list, as he instructed, and they all 

responded. Judy visits Jim and Sydney, buried next to each 

other in Princeton, with her remaining four children. Her 

daughter and one son are married. "I worry deeply about my 

other two," Judy says of her remaining gay sons. She also 

worries and shares mutual support with friends of Jim and 

Sydney who have called to say that they are sick. "Now I 

have so many gay friends," she says. "They stop by and hug 

me when I need to be hugged" (Ruskin, 1988, p. 43) . 

Judy Soons comments on her single quilt panel that 

contains the names of her two sons which both died of AIDS: 

I do hope it's acceptable for me to put the 
names of both my sons on a single panel. Sydney 
and Jim would have approved because they were 
close friends. They are together in a lovely 
quiet place here in Princeton. I visit them 
often, tend their flowers, and find solace in the 
fact that their suffering is over and they are at 
peace. 

Sydney was brightly intelligent with a 
wonderfully quick, whimsical sense of humor. Jim, 
with his flaming orange hair, was strong and 
energetic, exploding with adventurous spirit and a 
great zest for life. 

I totally accepted the fact of their 
homosexuality. Unfortunately, the same cannot be 
said for their father, who is now my ex-husband. 

Pray for all of us. I have two more gay sons. 
I live in fear. 

Thank you, 

Judy Soons 

(Ruskin, 1988, p. 43) 
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A Father Finds Comfort and Peace Through the Quilt. 

A father's need to join a bereavement support group and 

experience the AIDS memorial quilt project in Washington— 

after his son's death to AIDS: 

Katherine Fair Donnelly, author of the book entitled 

Recovering from the Loss of a Loved One to AIDS: Help for 

Surviving Family, Friends, and Lovers Who Grieve, tells the 

sad, but touching story of Joe, a father trying to put the 

loss of his son in some type of proper perspective, yet 

severely grieving . . . 

After his son's death, Joe felt the need to join a 
bereavement support group in his vicinity. 
Although his friends and family were of help to 
him, Joe found himself struggling with his grief. 
'Jon and I were more than father and son. We 

were good friends, and we did a lot of things 
together. We traveled extensively, went to Europe 
twice, and even took a couple of cruises to the 
Caribbean. I was having trouble with all the 
memories and the tears, so my daughter and I went 
to a bereavement group called the Wellness Network 
here in Michigan. It caters to people who are HIV 
positive, to those who have AIDS, and to their 
families. It's a great organization, and I wanted 
somehow to assist them in their wonderful work, so 
I went through a training program for volunteers, 
learning to help others. Then I went on to an 
AIDS hot line. Now I answer calls from all over 
Michigan from people who have questions about HIV 
testing, AIDS, safe sex, and anything else they 
want to discuss. It gives me a good feeling to 
know I am helping others.'" (1994, pp. 76-77) 

Joe found tremendous comfort and peace after the death 

of his son to AIDS through attending the exhibit of the 

Quilt in Washington. 
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Another experience that brought Joe great comfort and 

an incredible sense of closeness and bonding was his visit 

to the AIDS Memorial Quilt Project in Washington. 

The entire quilt was displayed, and we saw the panels 
we made for Jon. The sight of all the panels and the 
throngs of people was like nothing I had ever seen. 
There were hundreds of thousands of people, a sea of 
humanity, and all such nice people. I could have gone 
up to anyone and had a good conversation. On Jon's 
panel, we had put a picture of his pet, a black cat. 
Also, Jon loved to cook. He had a chef's hat, so we 
sewed that on top of the quilt, too. A portion of the 
panel contained some of the beautiful words from the 
eulogy given by one of Jon's best friends: 'Deep in 
everyone's heart, there is a special corner saved for a 
special person. We are here today because Jon filled 
that special corner in our hearts. He brought great 
happiness to us all. A happiness that can never be 
forgotten,' (1994, p. 77) 

Parents Shed Message of Hope Through Quilt Panel. 

Michael's parents provided a panel for the quilt and a 

shared message—ending with a note of hope (try and save the 

others): 

To honor Michael's memory 
We sent this panel. 
To give meaning to his death 
We gain our strength from you. 
To give hope to those afflicted. 
Together, we shall fight the affliction. 
To give strength to those left behind. 
We look forward to better tomorrows. 

He was our son 
He is all our brothers. 
Our Michael is gone. 
Try and save the others. 

Michael's Parents, Pat and Mayer Levy 
Chesterfield, Missouri 
September 1987. (Ruskin, 1988, p. 21) 

28 



This type of message on Michael's Quilt Panel obviously 

helped to provide a ray of hope to "try and save the 

others!" In many ways, the entire Quilt Project can be seen 

as trying to promote awareness, therefore preventing future 

deaths from the deadly disease AIDS. Michael's parents 

obviously wanted this entire AIDS Grief issue/crisis to come 

to a halt. Their last statement on the message included 

with their quilt panel for their son was one of concern and 

love, indeed not a selfish message. Considering the amount 

of pain and suffering involved in losing a child to AIDS, 

personally I think this final note of "try and save the 

others" is to be admired and certainly appreciated by the 

gay community at large. Without a doubt, Michael's parents 

cared whether he was gay or not, whether he died of AIDS (at 

that time known as the "gay plague"). It seems amazing that 

such a simple and eloquent statement has the potential to 

make such a strong, remarkable impact. In their personal 

memorial to their son's loss to AIDS, I believe those five 

words: "try and save the others" made a profound statement 

on the back of their son's quilted AIDS memorial panel. 

My Own Personal Reaction to the Quilt: 
After Visiting the NAMES Project Center 

San Francisco, California, Summer, 1987. I personally 

visited and toured the NAMES Project Center on Market Street 
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in the Castro area around the end of summer, 1987. The 

Center opened in July of that same year, and it was amazing 

to stroll through the bustling NAMES Project Center and 

witness the ongoing emotions of grief, love, sorrow, 

sadness, and perhaps most importantly the healing. Yes 

indeed, I saw a lot of healing taking place during my 

several visits to the Market Street location as the summer 

of 1987 came to an end. Ironically, The Quilt was just 

beginning to be stitched together for the upcoming exhibit 

to take place in Washington. At the Center on Market 

Street, one could simply "pop in" unannounced and informally 

tour the facility where all of the quilted panels were being 

put together to eventually become the famous huge Quilt that 

did make its debut at the Nation's capitol. Inside the 

Center, many volunteers worked around the clock either 

finishing individual panels or offering their services in 

stitching together existing panels which became quite a task 

as the Washington debut date rapidly approached. The 

volunteers were unpaid, dedicated men and women who wanted 

to be at the center taking part in this historic memorial 

recognizing both men and women from around the U.S. who had 

died from the fatal disease AIDS. As the volunteers engaged 

in stitching and sewing duties, they often chatted with the 

"tourists" visiting the Center for the first time making 

them feel comfortable and aware of what was actually taking 
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place in this Market Street storefront studio. Impromptu is 

the word that first comes to mind when trying to describe 

the feelings associated with visiting the studio during my 

first tour. Canvas, brightly colored material, art 

supplies, thread, needles, and sewing machines were 

certainly the order of the day around the NAMES Project's 

studio in the Castro. I remember vividly one volunteer 

offering me coffee as I roamed around the heaps of brilliant 

fabric and cluttered supplies. It first struck me that 

something very important was taking place here, and it was 

coming from the goodness of the hearts of the hard-working 

volunteers. After realizing the meaning of all the 

beautiful fabrics, panels, and positive attitudes, I broke 

down in tears and had a long private cry in the corner of 

that busy workplace. I was not alone in my tears as it 

appeared to be a workplace full of emotions ranging from 

tears to laugher, as well as every emotion in between. A 

volunteer who had been sewing came over to my own private 

corner of tears and acknowledged my grief with an open 

invitation to come back any hour of the day or night and 

help stitch or sew panels together, as the panels were 

arriving from all over the United States. I was informed 

that a tight deadline must be met to stitch all of the 

panels together so the Quilt could arrive for its first 

public showing in Washington on time. As a newcomer to San 
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Francisco, I took this invitation as an extremely friendly 

gesture and in the back of my mind I was most aware that 

something big, something very important, was taking place 

before my very eyes. I was experiencing history in the 

making. Finally, there was going to be a national memorial 

for the victims of AIDS! I visited several times again and 

each time tears were shed. This studio was in the process 

of making AIDS history. The volunteers were incredible. 
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CHAPTER IV 

WORLD AIDS DAY/DAY WITHOUT ART: EAST 

AND WEST UNITE FOR GLOBAL AIDS AWARENESS 

England Participates in World AIDS Day 

London, England, 1993. At Wembley Stadium in London, 

Princess Diana attended a sold-out British benefit concert 

entitled "Symphony of Hope." The British World AIDS Day 

event featured George Michael and Simply Red's Mick Hucknall 

and was co-hosted by rock star David Bowie (Baker, 1994). 

Bowie told the crowd in England: "Like myself I am sure 

that many of you this evening have friends who are either 

affected by HIV or have AIDS, or have died from AIDS. Until 

a cure is found for this most terrible of diseases, it is 

our duty to make life more bearable for them" (Baker, 1994, 

p. 166). 

As controversial as Princess Diana's role in the 

British Royal Family was at the time (in the initial stages 

of 1996), I cannot help but admire her courageous effort to 

involve herself with a World AIDS Day event. I especially 

admired her for her dedication, considering all of the bad 

tabloid press with which she had become so well acquainted 

in the several years prior. Politically, I feel that this 

was another major political networking event for all AIDS 

survivors worldwide in their struggle to observe the dead 

and promote AIDS awareness for the living. So many lives 
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have already been lost; however, events such as World AIDS 

Day possess the potential to help future generations prevent 

HIV infection through proper education emphasizing "safe sex 

strategies" and "safer sex" guidelines. Obviously, having a 

member of the British Royal Family associated with such an 

important cause helped to cast validity to the primary 

mission of World AIDS Day which is to promote the 

international awareness of the disease AIDS around the 

globe. 

Perhaps for younger people, the activism of rock stars 

and members of the music industry provides insight for the 

youth of the world and their ongoing search to understand 

the mystery of AIDS and why such awareness is vital to their 

own quality of life. Teenagers, in particular, may be able 

to identify with rock stars and their message on AIDS 

awareness issues versus a member of the British Royal Family 

or an international politician. It was clever of the 

British World Aids Day organizers to schedule a concert in 

conjunction with World AIDS Day observances, allowing for 

the possibility of more young people to become aware of the 

growing AIDS epidemic and the severe threat it poses to 

young people who may be experimenting with their first 

sexual encounters. 
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France Becomes Involved With World AIDS Day 

France, 1993. Bars in Paris, France were reported to 

be serving customers a condom instead of the traditional 

French croissant with their morning coffee in order to help 

promote awareness of critical prevention issues connected to 

the spread of AIDS/HIV. In fact, bars in other cities and 

towns throughout France joined the example of the bars in 

Paris and promoted AIDS awareness in the same way by 

substituting condoms instead of the traditional morning 

croissant. The absence of the French croissant and its 

replacement of a latex condom proved to the world that 

France was committed to honoring the victims of AIDS and 

promoting AIDS awareness and AIDS prevention. To many, this 

simple substitution may seem trivial, but it turned out to 

be a powerful statement all in the name of World AIDS Day 

(Baker, 1994). 

The AIDS activist group known as ACT UP displayed a 

huge pink condom on the Place de la Concorde in Paris. This 

extremely visual display promoting AIDS prevention was 

another original French way of stating a most important fact 

regarding the prevention of AIDS/HIV: use condoms! In an 

unrelated act of compassion, French President Francois 

Mitterand toured the AIDS ward of a Paris hospital and made 

a touching announcement that his own nephew had died of the 

disease known as AIDS (Baker, 1994). Obviously, this type 
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of statement from such a highly recognized leader of a major 

world power, such as France, had a significant impact on 

World AIDS Day all over the world in 1993. Even President 

Mitterand was confessing to be an AIDS survivor, having lost 

a close relative to the fatal AIDS epidemic. Politically, 

this type of event served to spread awareness worldwide on 

both social and political levels. France was certainly out 

of the closet. 

Germany Stages World AIDS Day/ 
Day Without Art Events 

Bonn, Germany, 1993. In Germany, AIDS activists put 
paving stones engraved with the names of dozens of men and 
women who have died from AIDS across the entrance to Bonn's 
Art and Exhibition Hall. This World AIDS Day/Day Without 
Art project was referred to as "Names and Stones," a type of 
intense German edition of the U.S. Quilt which originated in 
San Francisco, California. This German version was much 
more severe in nature and required audience participation, 
interestingly enough (Baker, 1994). The Bonn's Art and 
Exhibition Hall's gallery managing director, Wenzel Jacob, 
noted: "Everyone who wants to visit the gallery will be 
forced to step on the names, and hopefully, to think about 
them and why they died" (Baker, 1994, p. 167). Compared to 
other more tame events around the globe, this German 
(audience participation required) version of the U.S. Quilt 
project really broke the stereotype of passive 
type/spectator memorials and observances. This German 
model, in my opinion, forced the viewer/participant to 
become actively involved with the AIDS victims by literally 
being forced to step on the names that were engraved on the 
paving stones. In essence, I see this German version of the 
Quilt as a means of almost forcing the viewer/participant to 
come to some sort of feeling or emotion in regards to 
stepping literally all over the dead victims engraved names. 
Compared to the original Quilt in the United States, this 
German equivalent seems much more thought provoking in the 
sense that to experience the German model, one must 
literally step and walk all over the engraved stones which 
conjure up all sorts of images and reasons about why the 
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victims died, how they died, and how much suffering might 
have been involved in their AIDS-related deaths. This 
German project was surely not forgotten by those who 
experienced it on World AIDS Day/Day Without Art in 1993, 
especially since the participants stepped all over the 
victims name during the actual viewing process. What a 
bizarre way to deal with AIDS survivor grief and be 
literally forced (by walking on the victims engraved names) 
to confront the AIDS issue (feet on) and ponder the 
suffering involved in the death of an actual AIDS victim. 
Apparently, the German model probably forced the 
viewers/participants to sometimes prematurely confront AIDS 
survivor grief by stepping ail over the names of the dead. 
Whether it provided comfort to the viewers and participants 
is yet another matter. Confrontation, most certainly, but 
comfort or "closure" is unclear in my mind. I do think the 
German model probably made the person experiencing the 
exhibit think more about the issue at their feet (AIDS 
death) perhaps more intensely than someone who might have 
seen the initial Quilt exhibit (debut) in Washington back in 
the United States. Again, this is only my own personal 
speculation and opinion. I do think the German quilt-like 
project is one of the most original, cutting edge exhibits, 
simply because it does get the viewer and participant 
actively involved by stepping all over the names of the 
deceased AIDS victims. Indeed, this is a very unusual 
concept for an AIDS memorial. 

More International Postage Stamps 
Issued in Honor of World AIDS Day 

In addition to the United States of America Postal 

Department issuing a new stamp featuring the red ribbon, a 

symbol of the Ribbon Project, as a tribute to World AIDS 

Day/Day Without Art, two other countries introduced new 

international stamps the same year (1993) in honor of World 

AIDS Day. The two other countries were Nepal and Uruguay. 

Both Nepal and Uruguay issued AIDS postage stamps on the 

occasion of World AIDS Day marking the importance of the 

awareness of AIDS on a global scale (Baker, 1994). 
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Morocco Recognizes World AIDS Day 
and Its International Significance 

Five hundred Moroccan youths distributed condoms and 

AIDS literature in Rabat, Morocco on December 1, 1993 to 

mark the importance of World AIDS Day (Baker, 1994). 

Abdelkader Lamhader, Vice-President of the Moroccan Young 

Peoples' Anti-AIDS Association, remarked: "We should not 

talk here specifically about Moslem fundamentalists. We are 

all in this together" (Baker, 1994, p. 167). A large number 

of the group were expected to participate in a march from 

Rabat to Marrakesh the next week to participate in the 

Eighth Annual African AIDS Conference held in Marrakesh 

(Baker, 1994). The following day, an Associated Press news 

story reported as of 1993: 

The African Development Bank, with headquarters in 
Abidjan, estimates more than 7.5 million Africans 
are infected with the AIDS virus and that 1.2 
million Africans have already died of AIDS. In 
seven years time, the bank estimated, 14 million 
sub-Saharan Africans will be infected. (Baker, 
1994, p. 167) 

World AIDS Day/Day Without Art: 
An International Response to the 
Devastating Impact of AIDS 

Although some gay activists have condemned World AIDS 

Day for various reasons, I personally believe that this 

international AIDS event serves as an important and powerful 

influence by promoting global AIDS awareness. Since the 

beginning of the AIDS crisis, awareness and education have 

38 



been the tools by which the world has handled the heavy 

burden of AIDS, a disease still without a cure in sight. 

This past December 1, 1995 marked the eighth year that World 

AIDS Day has been observed in remembrance of the living and 

the dead. Commemorative World AIDS Day events were observed 

by memorializing AIDS victims and stimulating community, as 

well as worldwide, AIDS awareness (Lubbock Avalanche-

Journal, November 30, 1995, p. B-1). 

On December 1, 1989, to coincide with World AIDS 
Day, a group of art galleries and museums, 
primarily in the New York City area, decided to 
close their doors or drape certain works of art in 
memory of those who had died of AIDS- By 
December 1, 1993, the memorial had spread around 
the world and involved over 5,000 cultural 
institutions, artist organizations, and AIDS 
service providers. A parallel project, entitled 
Night Without Light, had been added to the 
observance in 1990; in 1993 the blackout of city 
skylines—skyscrapers, bridges, and monuments— 
occurred between 7:45 and 8 p.m. in Montreal, 
Vienna, London, Seoul, Seattle, and San Francisco 
as well as New York City, where it had begun as a 
gesture on the part of Broadway theaters to 
acknowledge their industry's loss to the epidemic. 
In 1993, the White House also joined in observing 
Night Without Light, dimming the floodlights which 
illuminate the presidential residence for the 15 
minutes of darkness. (Baker, 1994, p. 164) 

Since 1989, World AIDS Day and Day Without Art have joined 

together on the first day of December to annually promote 

AIDS awareness (Baker, 1994). 

In 1991, World AIDS Day added the Ribbon Project to its 

international agenda. Initially, the concept of the Ribbon 
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Project came from Frank Moore, a member of Visual AIDS, who 

thought of it as: 

. . . a symbol of compassion for PWAs and their 
lovers or families, just as the yellow ribbon was 
for those imprisoned and their loved ones during 
the Iran hostage crisis. (Baker, 1994, p. 165) 

Red ribbons became exceptionally popular at award ceremonies 

such as the Oscars, the Emmys, the Tonys, and the Grammys as 

a symbol of solidarity with people infected with the AIDS 

virus. Oddly enough, because of the immense popularity of 

the red ribbons there has been some resistance against them 

in the AIDS community, but the negativity is certainly not 

felt globally (Baker, 1994). This so-called resistance has 

now all but vanished since it is common to find all sorts of 

red ribbon displays, souvenirs, and memorials in gay/AIDS 

communities throughout the United States just four years 

after the U.S. Postal Department issued a stamp featuring 

the Ribbon Project's red ribbon as a special tribute to 

World AIDS Day/Day Without Art in 1993 (Baker, 1994). 

Obviously, this red ribbon stamp was a major political step 

in the direction of U.S. AIDS awareness on behalf of the 

United States government. Every time this stamp gets "air

mailed, " an international AIDS awareness statement is being 

made just by its sheer presence on a card or envelope. This 

is an example of how the small issues associated with World 

AIDS Day have the potential to make a lasting impact, not 

only on the U.S., but hypothetically the entire world. 
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Jane Alexander, National Endowment of the Arts 

Chairperson, stated, during World AIDS Day/Day Without Art 

1993: 

DAY WITHOUT ART is a powerful symbol of the 
devastating effect of AIDS on the arts community. 
This day reinforces the vitality and power art 
brings to our daily lives by showing how the 
absence of art leaves a void of spirit. We miss 
the young men and women who will never again grace 
the stage, paint the canvases, write the poems, or 
release from their imagination the ability to make 
the world a better place. We must work together 
to remember their legacy, to tender compassion to 
those now suffering, and to find a cure. (Baker, 
1994, p. 165) 

Alexander's statement was a bleak reminder of the huge loss 

felt within the U.S. arts community and the impending need 

to find a cure for the deadly disease AIDS. In addition, 

her statement addressed AIDS Survivors and their grief in 

relation to the "void of spirit" due to the "absence of 

art." 

By 1993, World AIDS Day/Day Without Art had become an 

enormous international chain of events surrounding the 

globe. Considering that just ten years prior to 1993, very 

few people were even willing to get involved in AIDS causes, 

This spectacular, international acknowledgment of AIDS 

awareness was quite a remarkable feat. 

Rob Baker, author of The Art of AIDS—From Stigma to 

Conscience, comments on the 1993 World AIDS Day/Day Without 

Art observance: 
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Participants in New York's 1993 observance 
included The American Museum of Natural History, 
which draped various exhibit cases ('the shrouding 
of art from cultures around the world reflects the 
global impact of AIDS'); the Museum of Modern Art, 
where visitors were asked to bring index cards 
with the name of someone who had died of AIDS and 
place them on a wall of the museum (similar to the 
placards that inspired Cleve Jones to create the 
NAMES Project); the Metropolitan Museum of Art, 
which draped Pablo Picasso's portrait of Gertrude 
Stein in black, as it had in previous years; the 
Pierpont Morgan Library, which featured a display 
of manuscripts left unfinished when a writer or 
composer died before they were finished (like 
Thackeray's Denis Duval and Puccini's Turandot); 
El Museo del Barrio, which closed its doors and 
draped "statistics about the impact of AIDS on the 
Latino/a community" across its courtyard; the 
Museum of African Art, which darkened all of the 
displays in its then—current exhibit. Faces of 
the Gods: Art and Altars of Africa and the 
African Americas, except the altar created by 
Brazilian artist Pal Balbino de Paula to Omolu, 
the candomble god of healing, with all of its 
offering pots turned upside down in memory of 
those dead of AIDS; and the Studio Museum of 
Harlem, which likewise darkened all exhibits other 
than Joe Lewis's 'HIV—What You Don't Know Can 
Kill You.' 

Cable channel CUNY in New York presented 24 hours 
of uninterrupted programming about AIDS, most of 
it made by groups like AIDS Community TV, a 
production company allied with ACT UP. Various 
cable stations around the country observed a 
'Moment Without Television, 'a 60-second blackout 
with AIDS message, and several aired 'We Interrupt 
This Program,' a half-hour AIDS performance art 
program featuring memorial tributes, readings, and 
short skits about AIDS. Various museums, 
galleries, and performance spaces around the 
country likewise gave live readings or 
performances to mark the occasion--and to provide 
material for future incarnations of 'We Interrupt 
This Program.' 

At the United Nations, Liza Minnelli unveiled her 
anthem, 'The Day After That,' from Broadway's Kiss 
of the Spider Woman, introduced by U.N. Secretary 
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General Boutros Boutros-Ghali, who called on all 
governments to take action to combat AIDS and 
declare it a 'common enemy' of humanity. Across 
the country and around the world, spokespersons 
from Texas Governor Ann Richards to Polish 
president Lech Walesa, spoke out against AIDS. 
(1994, pp. 165-166) 

Indeed, the gay community, the arts community, the 

media, celebrities, politicians, and AIDS survivors in 

general were uniting to honor the victims of AIDS and 

promote AIDS awareness by linking numerous AIDS events in 

the honor of World AIDS Day. One day per year to dedicate 

to such a tragic disease may seem petty, but remember that 

only a mere decade ago it was taboo, even in the United 

States, to talk openly and honestly about AIDS-related 

issues, concerns, and policies. Obviously, major strides 

were being made in the efforts to educate the entire world 

about the tragedies connected with the disease AIDS, as well 

as, the ways people could prevent themselves from becoming 

infected with the horrible virus which causes AIDS known as 

HIV. Organizations such as the United Nations in New York 

City were powerful political connections to promoting 

awareness of AIDS. Many gays had been dreaming for years 

that such prestigious organizations would muster up enough 

courage to actually become involved in the cause to fight 

AIDS and promote awareness about the controversial disease. 

The declaring of AIDS as a "common enemy" was a landmark 

decree by the United Nations Secretary General. 
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Through these various staged observances, memorials, 

and awareness campaigns, perhaps some AIDS survivors were 

being offered and allowed an opportunity to come to terms 

with the grief they might have been experiencing at that 

particular point in time due to the loss of a friend, lover, 

or family member who was a victim of the AIDS crisis. In 

fact, I can see how such events associated with World AIDS 

Day might even assist in providing some type of "closure" or 

"healing" for those AIDS survivors seeking relief and 

comfort in their personal grief connected to the loss of a 

loved one due to AIDS/HIV. 

At last. World AIDS Day seemed to provide the missing 

link to the grief process that many AIDS survivors were 

missing. Through these carefully planned observances and 

memorials, AIDS survivors were being allowed to come 

together as one (a united grieving force) and acknowledge 

their shared AIDS survivor grief, share their common bond as 

AIDS survivors, and hopefully, work through the grieving 

process by participating in international AIDS awareness 

events, thus eventually coming to some type of terms of 

acceptance or possible activism on behalf of the AIDS grief. 

Personal Reflections on the Multicultural Grief 
Associated with World AIDS Day/Day Without Art 

In December of 1990, the same month in which World AIDS 

Day/Day Without Art events are observed, I worked at Aid For 
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AIDS (an AIDS Foundation in West Hollywood, California). 

Aid For AIDS allowed me to see the inside of an AIDS 

foundation and the multicultural benefits associated with 

such a giving organization. Aid For AIDS serves HIV-

positive clients in the Los Angeles area community and back 

in 1990, when I was involved in the organization, it was the 

only AIDS foundation in the L.A. area which actually helped 

HIV-positive clients obtain an apartment, telephone, food, 

and medicine versus the standard practice of sending 

HIV-positive clients to impersonal, oftentimes dangerous 

"shelters" to fend for themselves. Simply put, this was the 

primary benefit that separated the Aid for AIDS Foundation 

from the impersonal, mass-oriented shelters. Aid For AIDS 

was tailored to help HIV-positive people, regardless of race 

or color, to live as normally as humanly possible instead of 

shipping them off to a sterile environment (oftentimes, HIV-

positive hostile in nature) to fend for themselves. Aid For 

AIDS Foundation even helped HIV-positive clients pay 

electricity bills, arrange apartment security deposits, 

lease agreements, and intervene in the complicated task of 

preparing tedious paperwork while attempting to qualify for 

Medicaid benefits. Many times, homeless young people 

(Black, Hispanic, White, and Asian) walked in off the 

streets into the warm offices of the Aid For AIDS Foundation 

on Santa Monica Boulevard in West Hollywood literally 
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desperate for a meal and a shoulder to cry on, to say the 

very least. 

December 1, 1990, marked the third year of the annual 

observance of World AIDS Day/Day Without Art worldwide. 

Approximately then, I began working for the Aid For AIDS 

Foundation, and it was all very exciting, yet, emotional and 

frantic as well. The December 1st World AIDS Day event also 

seemed to mark the beginning of the holiday season at the 

Aid For AIDS Foundation in West Hollywood, as all through 

that month, I helped in handing out food baskets to HIV-

infected and oftentimes homeless clients who sometimes 

wandered in off Santa Monica Boulevard where they might have 

been living in an old car or warehouse. My responsibilities 

initially at Aid For AIDS Foundation included taking care of 

the client "intake" duties such as screening clients and 

finding out what their situation involved in terms of 

HIV/AIDS, housing, meal money, medical care access, etc. It 

was an emotional job and in addition to the actual "intake" 

responsibilities, I also answered the telephone which seemed 

to ring non-stop with calls from sick people who were HIV-

positive and desperate for any type of help or assistance. 

Many were not even able to provide addresses for essential 

paperwork which was necessary to qualify them for medical 

benefits through the state of California. 

46 



Aid For AIDS was struggling back in 1990 to come up 

with enough private donations to meet the enormous demand 

from such an expanding clientele of HIV-positive men and 

women. During that December of 1990, after the third annual 

World AIDS Day/Day Without Art observances, I realized that 

despite the beautiful sunny climate of Southern California 

and its renowned stretches of enticing beaches, there were a 

tremendous number of sick homosexuals often hidden within 

the glitter of Tinsel Town. Thus, the multicultural 

friendliness of the Aid For AIDS Foundation opened up a lot 

of hidden problems connected to the AIDS crisis which I 

would not have experienced by simply patronizing the trendy 

gay bars and restaurants along fashionable Santa Monica 

Boulevard in West Hollywood which is often referred to as 

"Boys Town." 

In many ways, the HIV-positive clients at the Aid For 

AIDS Foundation became my "extended family" during that 

holiday season of December, 1990, which followed the World 

AIDS Day/Day Without Art memorials and celebrations. This 

HIV-infected "extended family" was so different from the gay 

world I had become acquainted with on the "circuit" of 

Hollywood and West Hollywood social life. Being a native 

Texan, I was to some degree an outsider living in a culture 

of foreign "glitz," yet, as a member of the Aid For AIDS 

Foundation, I was able to find a purpose in all the 
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superficiality of the Los Angeles gay scene. There at the 

Foundation, I learned more about real gay human beings 

during the course of a thirty-minute "intake" session than I 

had learned during my entire stay in L.A., in which I 

cruised "Boys Town," visiting bars, cafes, and nightspots 

which made up the West Hollywood gay "circuit." Even movie 

stars could go unnoticed on this fast lane boulevard of 

dreams and celluloid! 

As my duties expanded at the Aid For AIDS Foundation, I 

shed a lot of tears over the sad stories and hard times 

which I learned about through the never ending tales of the 

infected clients who reached out daily for friendship, 

emotional support, and emergency financial relief. I would 

go home to my Hollywood apartment in tears by the end of the 

day and wonder how the "City of Angels" was going to survive 

the horrible AIDS crisis. Many of the clients had Kaposi's 

Sarcoma and from the moment they entered the Foundation's 

office, it was apparent from the purple lesions on their 

faces and bodies that their time was limited in this fast 

lane of a city known as Los Angeles. Such simple gestures 

as handing out a food basket to a sick client during the 

holiday season would result in the client breaking down in 

tears and sharing his/her sad tale of living in the cold, 

cruel world of the warm L.A. smog. Stories about trying to 

sleep in a car while coughing all night due to PCP 
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{Pneumocystis carinii pneumonia) infection and no funds for 

medicines or food. The clients I dealt with daily that 

month were the shadow people of glitzy Tinsel Town. They 

were the infected ones that most people in Hollywood never 

saw because these sick victims lived literally in the shadow 

of the palm trees, movie studios, sunny beaches, and posh 

gay bars or eateries. These were the infected invisible— 

how sad, yet how true! As I continued with the daily 

rituals of client "intake" at the Aid For AIDS Foundation, 

it dawned on me that my own personal "escape" to "Boys Town" 

(West Hollywood) was turning into more of a bad dream or 

nightmare because of all the AIDS-infection and impending 

death I was forced to confront at the Aid For AIDS 

Foundation. My unplanned Hollywoodesque career path had 

finally made me face the AIDS epidemic outside of the more 

glossy, well-honed elements of West Hollywood nightlife, 

perpetual parties, and pride-theme parades. The pageant 

that I was now involved with at the Foundation was the 

pageant of AIDS, and as an AIDS survivor, I began wondering 

during that December of 1990 if there were going to be any 

survivors (much less winners) once the AIDS pageant had 

played itself out worldwide. 

Meanwhile, back at the other pageant, the Hollywood 

"Boy Party" was still trying to thrive amongst all the 

disease and death. Frank Browning, gay studies author of 
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The Culture of Desire: Paradox and Perversity in Gay Lives 

Today, sheds some light on the legend of the tradition of 

the way gay life used to be in the good old days of gay 

"Boys Town:" 

The Boy Party began in Hollywood as a celebration 
of and for all the young men with good bone 
structure and fine skin who had come to town to 
seek their fortune in the commercial image 
industry. Some, like Lana Turner at the drugstore 
soda fountain, get spotted by older gentlemen of 
station and manage to find an appropriate 
position, either on camera or in the service 
sector behind it. Others become gardeners. A few 
reprocess themselves as muscle hunks at the Venice 
Beach sideshow. A fair number descend into the 
ranks of hustlers on Santa Monica Boulevard. Too 
many die of AIDS. (1993, pp. 160-161) 

Sadly enough, the celebration of the "Hollywood Boy 

Party" seemed to have turned to more of a perpetual mourning 

or grieving process at the Aid For AIDS Foundation. Perhaps 

some of the Foundation's clients had initially ventured to 

the sands of Hollywood to seek stardom and fame, but the 

reality of the Foundation's party list was filled with 

HIV/AIDS infection, sickness, homelessness, poverty, and, of 

course, eventually both emotional and physical death. Even 

though many of the clients I met and interviewed were 

physically alive, there was no doubt in my mind that they 

were already emotionally deceased! All the baggage 

associated with the "Hollywood Boy Party" (i.e., 

international male shorts, suntan oil, Mazdas, and BMW's, 

often rented) could not take away the constant stench of 
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grief, mourning, sadness, and depression which was felt day 

in and day out at the Foundation (Browning, 1994). 

On a more uplifting note, the Aid For AIDS Foundation 

did appear to be a place of multicultural acceptance for all 

those infected with AIDS. Unlike the bars and Hollywood 

nightlife, the Foundation did not discriminate on the basis 

of color or race. In fact, the shared bond between the 

clients at the Foundation was very basic: HIV/AIDS 

infection. No matter what ethnic background the clients 

sported, it was always the AIDS "common denominator" that 

brought them together to face their illnesses, financial 

troubles, depressions, and grief. Perhaps second to 

HIV/AIDS infection, grief was probably the second most 

common bond these clients shared. Some denied their grief, 

others dwelled on it. Nevertheless, the "Hollywood Boy 

Party" had turned to a pageant or parade of terminal 

(conscious and unconscious) grief. 

Browning further comments on the topic of gay studies, 

specifically gay identity and gay sensibility: 

In the 1964 essay 'Notes on Camp,' the most famous 
essay ever published on gay cultural style, Susan 
Sontag wrote that 'Jews and homosexuals are the 
outstanding creative minorities in contemporary 
urban culture. Creative, that is, in the truest 
sense: they are creators of sensibilities. The 
two pioneering forces of modern sensibility are 
Jewish oral seriousness and homosexual 
aestheticism and irony.' Sontag's pronouncements 
have been challenged ever since, because nobody 
can figure out what gay sensibility is or even if 
it exists. Activists for 'sexual minorities' 
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usually dismiss outright the notion of any 
unifying gay sensibility. What, they ask, unifies 
black male professionals caring for an adopted 
child in Atlanta's Midtown with an extended fuck-
buddy family in San Francisco's Castro with an S&M 
daddy walking his boy on a collar and chain during 
Chicago's Hellweek with the Radical Faeries who 
don shirts and run to the woods, offering thanks 
to the great androgynous Mother Goddess? Can the 
enormous differences in class, race, ethnicity, 
desire, and affection all be reduced to a single 
gay identity, a single sensibility? (1993, pp. 
210-211) 

My own answer to these questions concerning the 

cultural anthropology of homosexuals and their unifying gay 

sensibility would have to be: AIDS Survivor Grief! I 

believe that AIDS survivor grief is a common unifying 

sensibility that has resulted in a grief-ridden, modern gay 

identity. My work at Aid For AIDS proved to me that grief 

is certainly a gay sensibility in the age of AIDS that 

reduces the differences of class, race, and ethnicity. 

Multicultural AIDS Survivor Grief is our new gay identity 

and will remain so until a cure for AIDS is discovered. 

Naturally, World AIDS Day/Day Without Art is the ideal 

venue for homosexuals, as well as other communities, to deal 

with this growing, vast level of multicultural AIDS survivor 

grief. Until we stop the grieving and until we find a cure 

for AIDS, we will have nothing but gay ghetto insanity. 

AIDS author, Lon G. Nungesser, explores the bond of 

AIDS and AIDS survivor grief in the book Epidemic of 

Courage: Facing AIDS in America by interviewing various AIDS 
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survivors. Bob Cecchi is one interviewee who has some of 

the signs of AIDS, but has not been diagnosed as CDC (Center 

for Disease Control) defined AIDS. Therefore, he is in what 

Nungesser refers to as the "gray zone" (1986, p. 23). 

Cecchi was on the Board of the New York Gay Men's Health 

Crisis organization when Nungesser interviewed him about his 

position as patient ombudsman. In regards to Cecchi's 

dealings with the AIDS patients, he comments on a normal 

day's activities: 

I might talk to maybe five patients, maybe five or 
six crisis counselors or buddies, maybe two social 
workers from the various hospitals, sometimes the 
Commission of Human Rights, maybe GMHC's lawyer, 
spend some time with the Financial Aid Department, 
and part of the day is spent in conversation or 
consultation or supervision with the clinical 
director, the intake coordinator, you know, and we 
exchange ideas about what we think is going on 
with a certain client. It's basically an 
interesting days. It's also sometimes just 
extremely difficult. We had four patients die in 
the last two days So today I spent the afternoon 
at a requiem mass for an Episcopal priest who died 
of AIDS. The mass was said by the bishop of the 
Archdiocese of New York, E[iscopal] Division, 
Bishop Moore. And he was in Europe; he flew back 
to say this mass. So the day was, ah, fairly 
depressing. (1986, p. 24) 

Furthermore, when Nungesser asked Cecchi what his belief 

about AIDS really was, this was Cecchi's response: 

My opinion about AIDS is very metaphysical and 
it's not a one-sentence answer. I think that AIDS 
is the gay community's way of being recognized. A 
protest to being closeted. It's the way we chose 
our mass consciousness to get our civil rights, 
and if we don't get our civil rights out of this 
AIDS crisis, the whole thing will be, of course, 
futile. AIDS to the gay community is what burning 
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buildings was to the blacks or 'Here we are,' you 
know, 'take notice of us.' I think that politics 
and burning buildings didn't really get people as 
far as they wanted. The illness is the way we 
chose it. We now get compassion, understanding, 
and helpfulness. We get people to see that there 
is something different about us, thrown onto us by 
society. (1986, p. 33) 

Remember that Cecchi's own illness did not meet CDC-

defined AIDS at the time of this interview response. Cecchi 

was commenting as an AIDS survivor who survives in the "gray 

zone," as Nungesser puts it (1986, p. 23). 

On a philosophical, more symbolic note, another 

interviewee whom Nungesser interviewed, Arthur Felson (who 

was involved in the original CDC case control cluster study) 

attempted to "paint" the history of the AIDS epidemic, as he 

would want it remembered. Felson's symbolic visual 

description was as follows: 

As a mosaic. As being a mosaic of different 
colors including blacks, okay, and I don't mean in 
terms of race. Think of a painting. It would be 
a mosaic of different colors. AIDS has shown me 
that we're very different, but we have a great 
deal in common. It's a common thread. We have a 
quilt, we have a patchwork, okay, and it's very 
well knit, and sometimes people die. (1986, pp. 
20-21) 

Felson goes on to elaborate about his own survivor's 

grief as a person still surviving with AIDS: 

Sure, I get sad, I get depressed. I get 
disillusioned at times, and I lose my way; but 
something in the end brings it back. I think it's 
a lot to do with the courage of so many people 
around me. (Nungesser, 1986, p. 21) 

54 



Finally, the above quote by Felson brings back the 

genuine importance of events or observances such as World 

AIDS Day/Day Without Art to find the courage to promote 

awareness and honor the victims of AIDS. Gays are often 

touted by some right-wing groups as lacking courage and 

being weak. However, ail one need to do is look at the past 

fifteen years to wonder how any community could draw on so 

much courage and pride to find enough strength, compassion, 

and hope to fight this epidemic which has destroyed our 

lives as AIDS survivors to a certain degree, as well as all 

the potential it has robbed from our friends, lovers, and 

fellow community members. Yes, courage is paramount! 

AIDS Forces Open the Door on 
Homosexuality in the United States 

H. Wayne Schow, author of Remembering Brad: On the Loss 

of a Son to AIDS, comments on the irony of the AIDS epidemic 

and its explosive power to further the understanding of gays 

and lesbians in the United States: 

How ironic it is that AIDS, which in the United 
States has found its most frequent target in gay 
men, has done more to advance understanding of 
homosexuality than virtually any other influence. 
Not because AIDS directly explains homosexuality 
—its causes or its particular ethos—but simply 
because for the general public in the United 
States AIDS made confrontation with homosexuality 
unavoidable. By several means, the virus has 
become the most powerful closet door opener in 
modern history. 
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On one level, it made the public aware that 
homosexual people are to be found all around us, 
often where we least expect them to be, that they 
include people whose lives and achievements we 
have admired. Highly publicized cases have 
certainly had an impact. But for most of us AIDS 
illustrates these realizations nearer to home. 
Today there are but few who do not know someone--a 
family member, a friend, or a colleague—who is 
HIV positive, has AIDS, or has succumbed as a 
result of it. And where this occurs, it most 
often comes with a revelation of homosexual 
activity as the cause. 

Public dialogue about homosexuality is commonplace 
today. What is said in the media and elsewhere 
would have been unthinkable a decade ago. People 
talk about gay men and lesbians rather than 
stereotypes, reevaluating the premises on which 
their intolerance was based. Most knowledgeable 
men and women now recognize that there is not just 
one homosexual lifestyle but a variety of 
lifestyles—like the variety found among 
heterosexuals. Public exposure has brought home 
the realization that homosexual lives, like 
heterosexual lives, ought to be judged on their 
merits, and that gay and lesbian lives can be 
richly rewarding, beneficial to society as well as 
to individuals. (1995, pp. 130-131) 

Schow, a professor of English at Idaho State 

University, lost his own son Brad to AIDS in 1986. After 

that tragic loss, Schow wrote a book which serves as a 

memorial to his deceased son and all the other AIDS victims 

like him who may have felt isolated or hysterical during 

their struggle with the devastating disease (Schow, 1995). 

Ironically, Schow's son Brad returned from the gay 

fast-lane life of Los Angeles to his conservative hometown 

of Pocatello, Idaho, to die as gracefully as possible with 

his family looking over his shoulder. As Schow pointed out 
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It's a long way from New York or Los Angeles to 
Pocatello, Idaho. The distance is not measured simply 
in miles. Here in this provincial place, in the 
mountains on the edge of the Snake River Plain, life 
seems less pressured, less complicated. (1995, p. ix) 

Unfortunately, it was in this sunny place that Schow's son 

Brad died of AIDS. Brad's father felt that an AIDS death is 

not the type of thing that should have happened in such a 

sunny, comfortable place a Pocatello, Idaho. After all, 

this is where Brad had achieved manhood, and besides the 

"cultural geography is altogether wrong" (Schow, 1995, 

p. X) . 

Schow further comments on his son's death in such a 

sheltered part of the United States and on why the cultural 

geography did not, in his view, seem to be appropriate for 

his son's AIDS death: 

That sounds terribly naive, I know. For, of 
course, taboo sexual orientation and taboo illness 
and untimely death occur everywhere, including 
sheltered uncosmopolitan places. But they aren't 
always acknowledged. Somehow we pretend they 
aren't there. My story of the brief life of a gay 
son and response of his Pocatello family is 
different in some respects from what it would have 
been had it occurred in New York or San Francisco, 
for it takes place in a conservatively backlit 
context of denial. 

And that is precisely why I think this story 
should be told. Though it seems anomalous—the 
wrong events in the wrong place—I know now what I 
did not know eight years ago, that this is a 
common story, lived by other homosexuals and their 
families in middle-American places like Pocatello, 
a story unfortunately suppressed because of 
culturally induced shame and fear. As a result, 
those who dare not express their pain in the face 
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of society's intolerance suffer in closeted 
silence, and the world goes on thinking that such 
things occur only in the far off environments of 
New York and San Francisco. (1995, p. x) 

On a more positive note, I believe international 

events, such as World AIDS Day/Day Without Art can help to 

bring about AIDS awareness and, hopefully, understanding in 

middle-American places, as well as cities, towns, and 

villages worldwide such as above mentioned Pocatello, Idaho. 

If so, victims dying of AIDS, as well as their friends and 

loved ones, will not have to continue to endure the 

suffering and humiliation of middle-American conservative 

denial, prejudice, and oppression. The shame, fear, and 

loneliness associated with someone dying of AIDS in small

town, middle-America is enough to make one shudder at the 

thought and quickly board the next plane headed to the gay 

capitals of the East or West coasts of the United States. 

Practically, speaking, this is not always an option; 

therefore, it is essential that special days be set aside to 

ensure that awareness of AIDS is observed throughout the gay 

community. So little by little, middle-America will 

eventually get the message that AIDS is everywhere and AIDS 

survivors are often even your "next door neighbors." For an 

AIDS death to take place in a "conservatively backlit 

context of denial," as mentioned earlier by author H. Wayne 

Schow will hopefully come to a complete and utter end one 

day, even in the heartland of middle-America. Only through 
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venues such as World AIDS Day/Day Without Art can this 

ideology of a middle-America, free of AIDS prejudice and 

oppression, become a virtual reality. 

Currently, I am writing this AIDS survivor grief-

related thesis in the heart of middle-America, Lubbock, 

Texas. The impact of an event such as World AIDS Day/Day 

Without Art gives me hope that the citizens here in this 

small West Texas town can eventually find the courage to 

acknowledge that there is an AIDS crisis, even in their own 

backyard. Furthermore, I hope events, such as World AIDS 

Day/Day Without Art will enhance the AIDS survivors' 

abilities to find strength and integrity, in regards to the 

difficult task of dealing with the loss of a loved one or 

friend to the AIDS virus. I do agree with Schow's 

philosophy on the subject regarding AIDS and its potential 

to promote awareness and understanding of homosexuality. 

Unfortunately, this powerful force of AIDS has literally 

forced some people here in the United States to confront 

homosexuality against their will. Perhaps on the level of 

dealing with a relative, co-worker, or friend who has died 

of AIDS. No matter how unpleasant this type of 

confrontation may have been for an individual, I cannot help 

but envision a more tolerant, diverse middle-America, in the 

impending future, as a result of this so called forced 

confrontation with AIDS/HIV and the gay and lesbian 
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lifestyles. The time has arrived in middle-America when the 

day of pawning off AIDS and its destruction to big city 

values and big city fast lane living is over. Through 

messages such as the one delivered by Schow in Remembering 

Brad, middle-America must accept the fact that AIDS lives in 

the smallest of conservative towns throughout middle-America 

and not a single community is immune from its deadly 

destruction. AIDS knows no boundaries, no limits, no 

restrictions, since it can appear in any sunny middle-

American town or city and take away our friends and loved 

ones, leaving us helpless, depressed, and searching for ways 

to survive as AIDS survivors coping with grief and loss. 

Yes, indeed, I agree with Professor Schow and his belief 

that AIDS has become the "most powerful closet door opener 

in modern history" (Schow, 1995, p. 130). Ultimately, I 

dream of a time in middle-America when events such as World 

AIDS Day/Day Without Art take priority over the current acts 

of prejudice, humiliation, and oppression being carried out 

randomly in our conservative heartland. Let us strive to 

replace these biased emotions with ones connected to ideas 

concerning pride, AIDS survivor pride, as well as, gay 

pride. As a community, we must keep reminding ourselves of 

the important survival theme: silence equals death! 
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Individual States within the U.S. 
Join Together to Pay Tribute to 
World AIDS Day/Day Without Art 

Across the United States of America, individual states 

have joined together to become "united" in the quest to 

promote AIDS awareness and education, and honor the victims 

who lost their struggle with AIDS. In addition, these 

observances have included memorial tributes to AIDS victims, 

as well as their surviving family members, friends, and 

loved ones. For example, the State of Texas has 

participated in numerous events over the past years in honor 

of World AIDS Day/Day Without Art. Texans have shown their 

activism and dedication in regards to the goal of promoting 

AIDS awareness and memorializing the lost victims through 

numerous memorials, benefits, and activities during the past 

years. Large Texas cities and small Texas towns have linked 

together to participate in World AIDS Day/Day Without Art 

events, to join together in the common goals of showing 

compassion to AIDS victims and their surviving loved ones, 

as well as remaining determined as a state to continue the 

battle against AIDS by promoting statewide awareness and 

education. 

On December 1, 1994, the theme of World AIDS Day/Day 

Without Art in Texas was "Families and AIDS: To Protect And 

Care for the Ones We Love" (This Week In Texas, vol. 20, no. 

38, November 25-December 1, 1994, p. 76). In the Texas 
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capitol city of Austin, art work was shrouded in businesses, 

galleries, museums, and other public places. In addition to 

the art shrouding events. Night Without Light activities 

with a candlelight walk down Congress Avenue were staged in 

accordance with the annual international observance. The 

Texas Capitol Building's dome lights were turned off for 

fifteen minutes in honor of the symbolic blackout, due to 

the enormous loss of AIDS victims in the State of Texas. A 

performance piece, entitled "Bodycount" was staged as 

downtown Austin was darkened and participants reclined along 

the side of the walkway shining lights on their faces with 

flashlights. Inner-city Austin residents were encouraged to 

participate in the World AIDS Day/Day Without Art activities 

by turning off their indoor and outdoor lights for the 

fifteen-minute period. In addition, at the Laguna Gloria 

Art Museum, the triangle from the exhibit of the Holocaust 

Project was shrouded and fully covered. Photographs and red 

ribbons were also hung in memory of those victims who lost 

their lives to AIDS. The huge event was capped by a People 

of Color Celebration where music and hope were offered as a 

symbol of enhanced reflection and encouragement for the 

upcoming year of AIDS survival struggle and AIDS awareness 

and education campaigns. Funding of the event was sponsored 

by the City of Austin, Texas and carried out under the 

auspices of the Austin Arts Commission, the Foundation for a 
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Compassionate Society, and sponsored by Women and Their Work 

(This Week In Texas, vol. 20, no. 38, November 25-December 

1, 1994, p. 76). 

Some Gay Activists Speak Out Against 
World AIDS Day/Day Without Art 

Playwright, Larry Kramer accused World AIDS Day/Day 

Without Art of being a farce. Kramer spoke out on the 

annual international observance by going so far as to say: 

World AIDS Day is a joke. It allows everyone one 
day a year to say the word and feel better about 
themselves without doing anything. What are we 
celebrating? A plague that's going to kill a 
billion people. (Baker, 1994, p. 167) 

In addition to anti-World AIDS Day/Day Without Art speeches 

and boycotts, some gay activists have even gone so far as to 

actually hold demonstrations at various World AIDS Day/Day 

Without Art events. 

A controversial gay activist group by the name of "ACT 

UP" held an Anti World AIDS Day/Day Without Art 

demonstration at the post office where the red ribbon U.S. 

stamp, a symbol of compassion for PWA's and their lovers or 

families, was introduced in the United States. One of the 

organizers of this particular demonstration shouted out 

against the scheduled red ribbon stamp unveiling: "We need 

a cure, not a stamp" (Baker, 1994, p. 167). This 

activist/demonstration organizer was David Robinson. 
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Robinson elaborated on his Anti-World AIDS Day/Day 

Without Art feelings by delivering the following message 

during the demonstration against the red ribbon stamp: 

The issuance of the red-ribbon stamp is nothing 
more than a public-relations campaign to gloss 
over the government's inaction. Making speeches 
and selling stamps will not alleviate the AIDS 
pandemic. It is an insult to the 13 million 
people living with HIV worldwide. (Baker, 1994, 
p. 167) 

Personally, I have chosen to try to look at the positive 

aspects associated with the red ribbon stamp, such as 

increased awareness about AIDS throughout communities 

consisting of heterosexuals, bisexuals, and homosexuals 

worldwide. I cannot help but think that every time a red 

ribbon stamp is put on a card or envelope, and mailed 

overseas, the result is international education in the form 

of intensified awareness about the disease AIDS. Sure, the 

red ribbon stamp did not produce a cure for AIDS, nor did it 

completely take away the flood of grief experienced by AIDS 

survivors all over the universe. However, AIDS awareness 

venues, such as the red ribbon stamp, have promoted 

awareness about AIDS issues and prevention, as well as 

attempted to provide AIDS survivors with some degree of 

comfort in their heavy burden of grief associated with the 

loss of so many human beings infected with AIDS/HIV. 

Perhaps a lover, friend, or family member of an AIDS victim 

has experienced some sense of relief from their mourning as 
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a result of projects, such as the red ribbon stamp and its 

affiliation with observances associated with more 

international events like World AIDS Day/Day Without Art. 

Obviously, the red ribbon stamp did not result in a cure for 

AIDS; however, it may have served to provide a release from 

grief—a universal emotion felt by many AIDS survivors. 

Oddly enough, I can see the red ribbon stamp as a symbol of 

international AIDS survivors grief, certainly not a cure for 

AIDS, but perhaps a starting point for AIDS survivors to 

confront their universal grief and deal with it in an 

effective and productive manner. This would eventually lead 

to positive actions by AIDS survivors instead of self 

destructive behaviors as we are increasingly becoming aware 

of through the media and especially the gay community in the 

United States. All one need do to validate this concern is 

pick up a copy of just about any gay publication and start 

reading the ads for grief support groups which are forming 

as a result of survivors being unable to confront and manage 

their depression, anxiety, or isolation connected to the 

loss of an AIDS victim. On a more severe level, these same 

gay publications are constantly advertising gay-oriented 

treatment centers for AIDS survivors which specialize in 

grief resolution matters, substance abuse problems, 

treatment for alcoholism, and programs aimed at preventing 

the HIV-negative survivor from crossing over into the world 
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of HIV-positive infection through the avoidance of safe sex 

or safer sex practices. One popular advertisement catering 

to both HIV-negative and HIV-positive survivors appeared in 

the U.S. gay national news magazine. The Advocate, and the 

ad featured a photo of an attractive male sprawled out on a 

tiled bathroom floor wearing only a pair of brief-style 

underwear (and nothing else). The man in the ad was resting 

his head (face) over the toilet seat of a commode and 

cluttered around him in this bathroom scene were pill 

bottles, loose pills, beer bottles, and a mobile phone. The 

headline of the advertisement in The Advocate read "Last 

Call . . ." (June 13, 1995, p. 66). The ad stated the 

following: 

Last Call . . . 

PRIDE Institute at SOLUTIONS 

When your last call is to PRIDE & SOLUTIONS, it's 
also the first step to recovery. Founded eight 
years and 3,500 graduates ago, PRIDE is the 
nation's first and only accredited alcohol and 
drug treatment center devoted exclusively to 
lesbian, gay and bisexual patients. At our 
Southern California treatment center, patients 
heal from depression, anxiety and eating 
disorders, HIV/AIDS related stress and grief and 
other self-destructive behaviors. 

CALL US. WE CAN HELP. 

Medicare and Most Insurance Accepted, 

'Depression and Anxiety *Drugs and Alcohol 
1-800-DIAL GAY 1-800-54-PRIDE 
(The Advocate, June 13, p. 66) 
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The point I am trying to get across is this: Both HIV-

negative and HIV-positive people are among the vast group of 

AIDS survivors and all survivors of this crisis deserve some 

sort of acknowledgement, as well as relief, on account of 

their grief, mourning, suffering, pain, depression, or 

anxiety. Treatment centers may be the final hope. So what 

is so wrong with promoting more simple awareness and AIDS 

education through the issuance of the red ribbon postage 

stamps, a symbol of hope for all AIDS survivors. 

In no way am I saying that the activists should not 

have had a right to demonstrate the red ribbon stamp or 

World AIDS Day/Day Without Art in general. I am just 

attempting to express that internal mechanism inside of me 

that tells my personal value system such a basic message: 

any awareness or education about AIDS is a good thing. 

Certainly, I would prefer a cure over a red ribbon stamp, 

but I am not going to condemn the red ribbon stamp because 

just maybe it has provided encouragement for some AIDS 

survivors or education and awareness for AIDS survivors (or 

even those totally thus far unaffected by AIDS). Simply 

spoken, small tokens of compassion are better, in my 

opinion, than nothing at all. 

AIDS author, Rob Baker, appreciates the idea of the 

world reserving one special day to honor and remember those 

victims who have died of AIDS; however, despite the efforts 
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of World AIDS Day/Day Without Art Baker emphatically 

protests: 

No major museum in the country has mounted a show 
about AIDS. Activists have legitimately pointed 
out that gay curators in those institutions have 
consistently refused to confront the epidemic, 
like closeted Hollywood executives and the 
powerbrokers in pop and classical music. And, 
they ask, why have older, established gay artists 
done nothing to address the issue? Contributing 
to fundraisers, sporting a red ribbon, or draping 
a painting or sculpture seem feeble gestures 
indeed an epidemic of such proportions, these 
voices insist. (1994, p. 168) 

On a more encouraging note, regarding AIDS awareness 

directed at survivors. The Advocate reported the following 

recent U.S. reminder-oriented campaigns: 

New AIDS education poster campaigns were unveiled 
in the nation's two largest cities in late April. 
In New York City, Gay Men's Health Crisis 
announced its first condom-use campaign geared 
toward HIV-negative gay men with the message 
STAYING NEGATIVE—IT'S NOT AUTOMATIC. The 
Adolescent HIV Consortium of Los Angeles launched 
GET SEX? GET DRUGS? GET TESTED, a campaign 
targeted at teenagers. (May 30, 1995, p. 12) 

Without the past eight annual World AIDS Day/Day 

Without Art events, perhaps such AIDS awareness campaigns 

would not even exist. In my view, every event which 

promotes AIDS awareness and education is eventually linked 

to another similar event, thus, resulting in a global 

"networking" agenda to bond together (internationally) and 

remind survivors that there is still not a cure for AIDS, as 

well as continue to promote safe sex and safer sex 

education. Especially in the mid 1990's, the issue of one 
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remaining HIV-negative is becoming an important message for 

survivor's who may have let down their guard against safe 

sex and safer sex practices. Other concerns in this area 

include HIV-negative survivors who during the grieving 

process have made the fatal decision, based on all their 

personal loss of friends and loved ones--that they do not 

care anymore about their HIV-status since all their friends 

in the gay community seem to be dying anyway. This second 

wave of AIDS infection sweeping the United States in the 

1990's is a frightening issue which must be dealt with in a 

professional, consistent manner. I only dream that such 

events such as World AIDS Day/Day Without Art can arouse 

enough vision and hope for the gay community to prevent 

massive numbers of HIV-negative homosexuals from the act of 

sero-converting to an HIV-positive status. This important 

reminder is ample reason for me to remain in favor of 

supporting observances such as World AIDS Day/Day Without 

Art. 
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CHAPTER V 

CONCLUSIONS 

The international gay community has been coping with 

the Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome (AIDS) epidemic for 

more than fifteen years since the Center for Disease 

Control's initial announcement that AIDS could become a 

serious threat to seemingly healthy gays worldwide 

(Bettmann, 1995). The tragedy of AIDS has severely impacted 

all areas of our society. However, the international gay 

community has been tremendously affected by the onslaught of 

the crisis. Gay grief author, Diane Okoneski, draws 

striking perspectives from Siegal and Hoefer's gay 

bereavement research, stating: 

Because society conditions its members to feel 
apprehensive toward those who lead alternative 
lifestyles, it is more difficult for gay men . . . 
to receive support while they mourn their loss. 
Society does not sanction intimate, same-sex 
relationships; yet is the lack of sanction for this 
Type of relationship that prolongs the grieving 
Process. (Okoneski, 1990, p. 213) 

In the previous chapters of this thesis, several public 

venues were presented which the international gay community 

has utilized as coping mechanisms to deal with AIDS survivor 

grief. One such venue that was discussed was the creation 

of the Names Project; thus, materializing into the National 

AIDS Quilt, and eventually fabricating into the 

International AIDS Quilt. Other outstanding AIDS survivor 
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grief forums that are documented in this paper include the 

unique international venues known as World AIDS Day/Day 

Without Art. All of these venues serve as an international 

memorial to mourn AIDS victims, promote global AIDS 

awareness, and bring unity to a grieving community. 

Ultimately, these venues and forums serve as a major common 

thread to weave together the individual memorial panels and 

events into a multicultural blanket of comfort and security 

to a devastated community. 

Currently, AIDS survivor grief overtly manifests itself 

by directly transforming grief into various states of guilt, 

anger, and commitment. Oftentimes, the multiple-loss grief 

associated with AIDS has literally taken matters directly to 

the streets, thus creating the most original public forum 

humanly possible in this era of video technology and 

internet communications. Sporting red ribbons and chanting 

slogans against overpriced pharmaceutical drugs to fight 

AIDS, the streets of the international gay community have 

been filled with a new version of street theater—protesting, 

marching, and drumming up precious currency. All of this 

has been done in the hope that someday, this dreadful 

disease will come to a screeching halt and finally, a cure 

will be discovered, as well as an AIDS vaccine. Meanwhile, 

the streets remain the battlefield in the gay community's 

crusade against what was initially labeled the gay plague. 
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AIDS Grief Evolves into Survivor Guilt 

Although the psychological impact of the AIDS epidemic 

has received a great deal of attention, few researchers have 

investigated the experiences of HIV-negative gay men. 

Wayment, Silver, and Kemeny (1995) believe that the 

psychological condition of some HIV-negative gay men may be 

more easily understood if their condition is reframed as 

that of "holocaust survivors." Researcher Lifton defines 

"holocaust" as total disaster: "the physical, social, and 

spiritual obliteration of a human community," and a 

"survivor" as "one who has himself or herself remained 

alive" (Wayment, Silver, and Kemeny, 1995, p. 188). 

Previously, holocaust survivors' experiences have been 

studied in contexts where there has been a tremendous loss 

of life: Nazi concentration camps, Hiroshima, the Vietnam 

War, and the Buffalo Creek Flood. HIV-negative gay men may 

also be considered to be survivors of a "holocaust" since 

their community is experiencing a major health crisis that 

has resulted in a large number of deaths and the potential 

of increasing numbers in the future. HIV-negative men have 

been spared, even though many may have engaged in the same 

sexual practices as their HIV-positive friends (Wayment, 

Silver, and Kemeny, 1995, p. 188). 

By most accounts, 'survivor guilt' is a complex 
emotion: the uneasy juxtaposition of self-condemnation 
and relief for having been uniquely saved. Part of 
the survivor's sense of guilt may arise from having 
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felt inappropriate emotions (e.g., happiness in the 
face of a collective tragedy, for having been unable 
to feel appropriate feelings (e.g., compassion), or 
for having felt that one's life was 'purchased' at the 
cost of others. (Wayment, Silver, and Kemeny, 1995, 
p. 188) 

According to Fred Boykin's research on AIDS and 

survivor guilt, survivor guilt was first defined as 

"ambivalence or repressed aggression toward the deceased 

that prevents completion of the grief process" (Boykin, 

1990, p. 249). Perhaps this inability to complete the 

grieving process has been an influence on the manner in 

which survivors have literally taken the cause of AIDS 

directly to the streets of their own community. The idea of 

such a street theater revolving around the commonality of 

attempting to complete the grieving process conjures up 

issues and questions concerning potential guilt-ridden, gay 

street activism, protests, marches, parades, and, of course, 

AIDS-related benefits, in hopes of bringing in the money to 

keep up the "street fight." One eventually begins to ponder 

how many guilty consciences there are out there on the 

embattled streets-fighting AIDS, protesting AIDS, or maybe 

just trying to deal with the business of completing the 

grief process. Certainly, this could be a topic for debate 

or future research. Meanwhile, the street warriors of the 

gay ghettos around the world will continue the war against 

AIDS while pounding the streets, all in the name of media 
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attention to win the war against AIDS. No, being an AIDS 

survivor is not an easy task! 

AIDS Grief Transforms Itself into Anger 

Acknowledged theoretical models which examine the 

grieving process, such as those of grief authors Kubler Ross 

and Cavanaugh, are useful in that they allow us to identify 

and comprehend some of the powerful emotional reactions we 

have to the dying process. Kubler Ross's five steps of 

grief—denial, anger, bargaining, depression, and acceptance-

give us a theoretical formula to understand some of our 

responses to death. Although this theory is widely 

recognized, it is important to understand that this 

conceptual framework may enable one to identify varied 

stages of grief; however, it should not be interpreted as a 

concrete process that all who grieve must experience 

(Clarke, 1992). 

Walt Odets, author of In the Shadow of the Epidemic, 

distinguishes the differences between anger and survivor 

guilt: 

Anger may also be useful in making the distinction 
between more ordinary grief and grief complicated by 
survivor guilt. Anger, including anger at the deceased 
for leaving the survivor behind, is a common experience 
in normal grieving. It is rarely among the feelings of 
the person experiencing survivor guilt. Rather, there 
is remorse and sadness about being left behind, and 
often the feeling that it is one's own fault, rather 
than the deceased's, that this has happened. While 
those experiencing ordinary grief usually wish the 
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deceased back in life, those feeling survivor guilt 
often wish to repair the situation by joining the dead. 
(Odets, 1995, pp. 94-95) 

Throughout the global gay community, anger was frequently 

viewed as a constant reaction to the multiple losses 

associated with the AIDS crisis. The effect of multiple 

loss and its impact on gay culture resulted in a siege 

mentality within the gay community, created in response to 

the psychosocial barriers and lack of acceptance in society. 

While all of these viewpoints continue to engulf the anger 

being consumed amongst the gay population, there was 

acknowledgement that this anger could supply the energy to 

educate the public and begin to shift such attitudes 

(Raphael and Woolcock, 1992). 

An example of increased anger among gays has led to the 

organization of a controversial gay activist group known as 

ACT-UP (AIDS Coalition to Unleash Power). William Johnston, 

author of HIV-NEGATIVE: How the Uninfected Are Affected by 

AIDS, firmly believes the ACT-UP slogan, "The AIDS Crisis Is 

Not Over," is extremely important. Johnston supports his 

belief in ACT-UP's slogan by stating: "I think many of us 

believe it is over for gay people, that other populations 

are going to be hit. We feel we've gotten some control over 

the epidemic. That is not true" (Johnston, 1995, p. 163). 

There are many HIV-positive men who feel certain they will 

go quickly from infection to death, and who despise the 
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expectation that they experience their lives as thriving or 

living with AIDS (Odets, 1995). Tom, a 29-year-old 

psychotherapy patient with AIDS and a member of the 

controversial group ACT-UP, displays such feelings: 

I resent the idea that I'm supposed to feel OK about 
having AIDS. A lot of people expect that of me, and 
they make it perfectly clear. I'm pissed off about it, 
I'm grumpy about it, and I'm going to complain about 
it. When Charles tells me he's 'living with AIDS,' I 
want to say to him, 'You know, you're an asshole. 
You're going to die just the way I am, and meanwhile 
you're sitting on your butt not doing anything about 
ail the people who don't give a shit that we're dying.' 
When he talks about living with AIDS, I think he's 
really saying that this is the fate he deserves, that 
he feels like he deserves AIDS, and I think he feels 
like he deserves it because he's a fag, and fags get 
AIDS. He's just going to accept it like he accepts all 
the other abuse we've gotten from society. (Odets, 
1995, p. 151) 

I had the opportunity to personally observe the 

controversial AIDS activist group, ACT-UP, during a San 

Francisco/Castro Street protest advocating the theme "Bad 

Cop, No Donut." ACT-UP literally took over a portion of 

Castro Street and displayed their discontent toward the 

apathetic San Francisco Police Department. ACT-UP's public 

display of militant maneuvers and boisterous behavior were 

reflections of the infamous Stonewall riots of 1969. After 

witnessing such an event, it was apparent that AIDS activism 

had evolved into extreme behaviors fueled by despair, fear, 

and most certainly anger. Oftentimes, anger appears to be 

at the core of this ongoing frustrated/upset mentality in 

the gay community. 
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Grief researchers Raphael and Woolcock (1992) emphasize 

the intense level of anger that prevails among everyone 

associated with HIV/AIDS and death. Furthermore, they note 

that multiple loss through AIDS has become an ongoing fact 

of life for many gays, resulting in prolonged feelings of 

both guilt and anger. Unfortunately, this tends to lead to 

individual withdrawal and isolation in the gay community 

(Raphael and Woolcock, 1992 July). Grief authors Lennon, 

Martin, and Dean further point out that systems often 

alternate between anger and apathy (Lennon, Martin, and 

Dean, 1990). Similarly, grief researcher Okoneski 

highlights that emotionally, grief is a combination of raw 

feelings such as sorrow, anguish, deprivation, and anger 

(Okoneski, 1990). Grief psychologist Sandra Jacoby Klein 

concludes: "Gay survivors who have tested HIV-negative have 

faced a range of their own issues, including guilt about not 

having been infected, concerns relating to remaining 

negative, and feelings of isolation, grief, and anger" 

(Klein, 1994, p. 23). 

Klein further expands her research conclusions: 

The literature on grief and bereavement reveals little 
about the loss of a partner in a gay relationship- Our 
society does not sanction such relationships and rarely 
understands them. Widespread belief that these 
relationships are short-lived and based only on sex 
makes it difficult for most people to conceptualize the 
affectional bond that can exist between two men. Many 
states legally prohibit sexual expression of this love. 
(Klein, 1986, p. 16) 
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Obviously, if a society cannot sanction gay relationships, 

then it is little wonder that gay grief and bereavement are 

besieged by anger. In the future, one can only hope that 

society in general will find more tolerance toward gay 

grievers and HIV/AIDS survivors. "Social service programs 

to address multiple loss in the gay and lesbian community 

must incorporate an understanding of the relationship 

between bereavement and the gay and lesbian experience, 

including issues of stigma, homophobia, and the cumulative 

effects of stress" (Dworkin & Kaufer, 1995, p. 41) . Until 

these issues are resolved, anger will remain a constant 

variable in gay culture. 

Through commitment and strong community participation, 

gays have the opportunity to address their unresolved grief 

in a dignified manner by participating in HIV/AIDS grieving 

memorials and events. For example, attending an exhibition 

of the AIDS Quilt or sewing a panel for the quilt in honor 

of a friend or loved one stricken by AIDS could assist in 

channeling anger into healthier attitudes. In addition, 

observing unique events such as World AIDS Day/Day Without 

Art could expedite the healing process of survivors 

struggling with grief resolution. Even the simplistic 

gesture of acknowledgement, such as displaying the red 

ribbon, purchasing commemorative AIDS stamps, or sporting 

gay pride products enables survivors to unite through 
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community commitment, participation, and dignity. Through 

gay community activities such as AIDS fundraisers, charity 

events, auctions, pride marches/parades, AIDS activism, and 

support groups, gay culture may transform its members' 

feelings of guilt and anger into more productive ideals. In 

addition, financial generosity through philanthropy within 

the community will promote a unified spirit—all in the name 

of finding a cure for Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome 

(AIDS) . 

In conclusion, this thesis is part of an effort to 

increase educational awareness regarding AIDS and, in 

particular, AIDS survivor grief. It is also intended to 

address various venues that could possibly help survivors 

cope with their own grief or the grief of others. Research 

done for this paper has shown that the Dutch have the best 

response of AIDS survivors of grief due to the fact that in 

the Netherlands, early on in the AIDS crisis, they responded 

by emphasizing education in this area. The American 

response to AIDS survivor grief fails somewhere in the 

middle due to the fact that the United States was a bit 

slower in realizing the value of and promoting educational 

awareness of the AIDS epidemic. The Thai response to AIDS 

survivor grief lags further behind than most due to the fact 

that prostitution is rampant and there is a lack of 

educational awareness in Thailand. Thus, educational 
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awareness is decidedly paramount in helping survivors cope 

with the grief brought on by the AIDS crisis. 

Recommendations for Further Research and Study 

Examination of survivor guilt and its correlation to 

seroconversion (testing HIV-positive after one has already 

tested HIV-negative) would be an excellent topic for further 

research and study. Furthermore, research surrounding the 

need for support groups for survivors who have previously 

tested HIV-negative and need social support to keep their 

current HIV status intact is a research topic worthy of 

study. It is also recommended that further study be done on 

the social segregation within the gay community of HIV-

positive survivors and HIV-negative survivors. Specifically 

of interest would be concentration on how to socially 

integrate the two different groups back into one community. 

Finally, it is recommended that research be targeted at 

keeping the HIV-negative survivors' status unchanged and 

healthy. Seroconversion research seems vital if gay culture 

is indeed going to survive. 
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